

Improving guidance for antibiotic prescribing in Swiss ambulatory care: optimizing the use of C-reactive protein testing for respiratory tract infections

Nahara Anani Martínez González



Table of Contents

Ke	y Messages
Ex	ecutive Summary5
Та	ble of technical definitions8
1.	Background and Context9
2.	The Challenge
	Primary care and inappropriate antibiotic prescribing – a major driver of ABR
	Respiratory tract infections – the most common condition for inappropriate antibiotic prescribing in primary care
	Limited data on antibiotic consumption (for RTIs) from Swiss primary care
	Limited documentation on the use of CRP-POCT to reduce (inappropriate) antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in Swiss primary care
	Lack of guidance on the use of CRP-POCT to reduce (inappropriate) antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in primary care
3.	Recommendations for improving antibiotic prescribing in Swiss primary care 19
	Recommendation 1: Strengthening clinical guidelines by integrating CRP-POCT in the clinical pathway to support diagnostic decisions and guide antibiotic prescribing for RTIs 20
	Recommendation 2: Strengthening the integration of CRP-POCT by incorporating guidance on the interpretation of CRP concentration levels to support diagnostic decisions and guide antibiotic prescribing for RTIs
	Recommendation 3. Strengthening physicians prescribing decisions by incorporating advice on how to deal with patients' pressure and the decision of not prescribing antibiotics
4.	Implementation Considerations
5.	Summary
Ac	knowledgements
Re	ferences
Ap	pendix I

Key Messages

The Challenge

Antibiotic consumption is a major modifiable driver of antibiotic resistance (ABR), a serious threat to public health globally. Primary care accounts for most antibiotic prescriptions, and 30-50% of these prescriptions are considered unnecessary. Acute respiratory tract infections (RTIs) are the most common reasons for patient encounters and inappropriate antibiotic prescribing in primary care, linked to the development of drug-resistant bacteria at the individual, community, and national levels. The unnecessary and inappropriate antibiotic use increases the incidence of adverse events, re-consultations, and complications and consequently increases healthcare costs. It has been estimated that if no effective actions are taken, by 2050 ABR could become the leading cause of death, surpassing cancer. C-reactive protein (CRP) point-of-care test(-ing) (POCT) is increasingly being promoted to reduce diagnostic uncertainty and enhance antibiotic stewardship. CRP-POCT's use in limiting ABR could be better established through best-practice guidelines. CRP-POCT can enable clinicians to discern inflammation due to bacterial from non-bacterial infections and identify the patients who can benefit the most from antibiotics. This, however, can be a challenge due to the following:

- data on antibiotic consumption (for RTIs) from Swiss primary care are limited, which makes it challenging to identify the strategies that are best to reduce prescribing;
- documentation of the use of CRP-POCT to reduce unnecessary antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in Swiss primary care is limited;
- clinical guidance on the use of CRP-POCT to reduce unnecessary antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in primary care is lacking;
- advice for physicians on how to deal with patients' pressure and the decision of not prescribing antibiotics, in the current clinical guidelines, is lacking.

Options to address the challenge

- 1. Strengthening clinical guidelines by integrating CRP-POCT into the clinical pathway to support diagnostic decisions and guide antibiotic prescribing for RTIs.
- 2. Strengthening the integration of CRP-POCT by incorporating guidance on interpreting CRP concentration levels to support diagnostic decisions and guide antibiotic prescribing for RTIs.
- 3. Strengthening physicians prescribing decisions by incorporating advice on how to deal with patients' pressure and the decision of not prescribing antibiotics to reinforce physicians' confidence and enhance the reduction in antibiotic prescribing.

Implementation Considerations

Potential windows of opportunity to consider include:

- integrating CRP-POCT as a target topic in local and national strategies already in place to enhance antibiotic stewardship;
- integrating the use of CRP-POCT and CRP cut-off guidance as part of the clinical examination in the clinical pathway of relevant local and national guidelines, e.g., StAR (Strategy on Antibiotic Resistance)-SSI (Society of Infectious diseases) guidelines, EMR, INFECT by ANRESIS;

- involving both GPs and specialists in the development and update of prescribing guidance with the target topic, e.g., a collaboration between the Swiss Society of General Internal Medicine (SGAIM) and the SSI;
- developing prescribing guidelines for GPs by GPs, which integrate the target topic, e.g., through SGAIM;
- adding the topic of patient-physician communication and shared-decision making as part of the national public information campaigns and in flyers for patients;
- adding the topic of how to deal with decisions of non-prescribing and patients' pressure or expectation to receive antibiotics in the clinical pathway, e.g., decision aids of rapid access;
- distinction between outpatient data on national surveillance, especially for primary care, to enable feedback for physicians and on the performance of strategies.

Potential barriers to implementation that should be considered include:

- high practice volume features such as time pressure and time constraints, increased workload and increased working time;
- a lack of involvement of general practitioners (GPs) in the development of prescribing clinical guidelines;
- a lack of a system that allows rapid access to information and guidance, and a lack of a back-up support system for doctors;
- a lack of a systematic approach supporting the development of clearer guidelines that regularly and timely integrate the up-to-date body of evidence;
- the limited evidence on intermediate CRP values to differentiate all types of RTIs, especially a lack of a strategy to deal with results from intermediate CRP values;
- a lack of data on antibiotic consumption exclusive to primary care could interfere with the proper quantification of antibiotic use and, thus, with the monitoring and achievement of implemented strategies.

Executive Summary

The Issue

There remains substantial variation in antibiotic consumption within and across healthcare systems, despite having established strong commitments to tackle ABR globally [1-3].

The outpatient setting, especially primary care, is where most of the antibiotics used in humans are prescribed, and half of these prescriptions are unnecessary. Acute RTIs are the most common reason for patient encounters in primary care and inappropriate antibiotic prescribing, which is linked to the development of drug-resistant bacteria at the individual, community, and national levels.

The excessive and inappropriate use of antibiotics have progressively turned antimicrobial resistance (AMR) and its consequences into "one of the most serious global threats to public health globally, while the pipeline of new antibiotics is drying out. The rise in resistance of antibiotics considered critical is of particular concern. The inappropriate use of antibiotics increases the incidence of adverse events, re-consultations, complications and healthcare costs. Furthermore, by 2050 infections with resistant pathogens could become the leading cause of death, surpassing cancer, if no effective actions are taken to limit ABR.

Diagnostic tests have the potential to dramatically reduce the unnecessary and inappropriate use of antibiotics if used effectively. Their value in tackling infectious diseases and limiting ABR could be better established through their integration in best-practice clinical guidelines. CRP-POCT is increasingly being promoted to reduce diagnostic uncertainty and enhance antibiotic stewardship since it can enable clinicians to discern bacterial infections from viral disorders. This creates situations where antibiotics are prescribed based on diagnosis, helping clinicians identify the patients who benefit the most from antibiotics. However, prescribing practices and diagnostic certainty can be influenced by doctor-patient behavioural factors. Considering these factors is key to achieving a sustainable change in the use of antibiotics.

Current strategies aiming to tackle infectious disease and limit ABR need to optimize the use of CRP-POCT [4], a clinical resource readily available and of widespread use in the Swiss ambulatory care setting, especially in primary care. At the same time, these strategies cannot underestimate the contribution of behaviour change to reducing antibiotics' unnecessary and inappropriate use. In this regard, multifaceted approaches have been shown to lower ABR and are recommended to address behaviour change.

One of the priorities of the Federal Council in the policy agenda "Health2020" is to raise awareness about the importance and appropriate use of antibiotics, and to monitor, control and eliminate ABR [5]. POCT has been acknowledged as a "key solution to the problem of antibiotic abuse and overprescribing" [6] after the launch of the Swiss Strategy StAR, which aims to ensure that antibiotics remain effective in the long term and to curb the development of ABR [7]. National surveillance of antibiotic consumption is another objective of the StAR and the Centre for Antibiotic Resistance (ANRESIS) strategies, both matching the "Health2020" agenda to enhance antibiotic stewardship [7-10]. All strategies sharing the goal of tackling ABR could contribute to optimising the use of CRP-POCT for RTIs, the most common clinical indication treated with antibiotics in primary care.

Reducing unnecessary antibiotic prescribing in Swiss primary care as a challenge

Reducing unnecessary antibiotic prescribing in Swiss primary care is a challenge for several reasons. Data on antibiotic consumption for RTIs from Swiss primary care are limited, which limits the quantification of antibiotic prescribing and consequently limits the identification and design of interventions that are best to tackle ABR. Although CRP-POCT is available and of widespread use in Swiss ambulatory care facilities, especially in primary care, there is limited documentation of its use as a diagnostic tool to reduce unnecessary antibiotic prescribing. Similarly, there is a lack of clinical guidance on using CRP-POCT and the interpretation of CRP levels in some of the most relevant national clinical guidelines. Moreover, guidelines and other sources providing information for the management and treatment of RTIs need to consider the behavioural factors influencing prescribing decisions, and provide advice on dealing with patients' pressure and deciding not to prescribe antibiotics.

Three recommendations for action

In view of the existing evidence, the widespread adoption of CRP-POCT internationally as a stewardship intervention to tackle ABR, and the availability and widespread use of CRP-POCT in Swiss ambulatory care, three actions have been identified to address the challenge of reducing unnecessary antibiotic prescribing. The recommendations are informed by evidence-based reviews and both high-profile randomized controlled trials (RCTs) and clinical guidelines. In particular, a meta-analysis of RCTs provides the most up-to-date evidence on the clinical effectiveness of CRP-POCT in reducing antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in outpatient care.

The first recommendation describes the evidence on the clinical effectiveness of CRP-POCT and its integration in the clinical pathway to support diagnostic decisions and guide prescribing.

The second recommendation for action describes using CRP values to guide diagnostic and prescribing decisions based on evidence of the clinical effectiveness of CRP-POCT and its integration into clinical guidelines. Systematic reviews and individual RCTs provide examples of the CRP cut-off values incorporated as part of CRP-POCT interventions to help physicians interpret results. High-profile guidelines show the CRP cut-off values adopted from scientific evidence to fit the local setting.

The third recommendation, also based on evidence-based research from systematic reviews and particularly from high-profile RCTs, describes the evidence on the use of negotiation-communication skills and internet-based training to address behaviour change and enhance and sustain the effect of longer-term CRP-POCT. Looking at the elements of CRP-POCT interventions provided in high-profile RCTs, potential components that can be adopted and adapted to the local context could be identified and contextualised.

Implementation Considerations

Potential windows of opportunity include the integration of CRP-POCT as a target topic in local and national strategies already in place to enhance antibiotic stewardship, e.g., StAR, Smarter Medicine, INFECT interface by ANRESIS. A high-level opportunity would be integrating the use of CRP-POCT as part of the clinical examination in the clinical pathway of relevant local and national guidelines, e.g., SSI guidelines which have a commitment with StAR. Furthermore, involving both GPs and specialists in developing and updating prescribing guidance that integrates the target topic, e.g., by collaboration between SSI and SGAIM.

Especial consideration could be given to developing prescribing guidelines for GPs by GPs, e.g., by the lead of SGAIM, which could integrate the target topic. In particular, integrating CRP cut-off guidance in the clinical pathway of guidelines could further enhance prescribing decisions. Adding the issue of how to deal with decisions on non-prescribing and patients'

pressure in the clinical pathway, e.g., through decision aids that allow rapid access to information to reinforce physicians' confidence and enhance the decisions of not prescribing.

Adding the topic of patient-physician communication and shared-decision making as part of the national public information campaigns and adding these topics in patient flyers could enhance behaviour change. Distinction between outpatient data on the national surveillance, especially for primary care, could enable feedback for physicians on antibiotic prescribing performance, for example.

Current and new strategies that aim to tackle ABR in Switzerland could face several barriers to implementing the proposed action recommendations. These barriers include the features of a high practice volume, i.e. time pressure and time constraints, increased workload and working time. These are perhaps the most important potential barriers to using evidencebased decisions in primary care. Therefore, complementary barriers are a lack of a system or format that allows rapid access to guidance and information on the topic and a lack of a back-up support system when the latter fails. Another potential barrier is a lack of a system-atic approach that allows and supports the development of clearer guidelines for doctors, which can regularly and timely integrate the relevant, up-to-date body of evidence. The limited evidence on intermediate CRP values to differentiate all types of RTIs could be problematic, especially a lack of a strategy to deal with results from intermediate CRP values.

Table of technical definitions

Antimicrobial resistance (AMR): "the resistance of a microorganism to an antimicrobial medicine to which it was originally sensitive" – the WHO, 2012 [11].

Antibiotic resistance (ABR): "occurs when bacteria change in response to the use of antibiotics used to treat bacterial infections (such as urinary tract infections, pneumonia, bloodstream infections) making them ineffective" – the WHO, 2012 [11].

Outpatient care setting comprises services provided on an ambulatory basis including, but not limited to, primary and specialised care.

Point of care testing (POCT): aims to provide accessible results that are obtained far more rapidly than testing from traditional laboratories helping clinicians to clear diagnostic uncertainty and to enable rapid decision-making for the management and treatment of disease.

Antibiotics stewardship: a systematic and sustainable effort to measure and improve how antibiotics are prescribed by clinicians and used by patients. Improving antibiotic prescribing and use is critical to effectively treat infections, protect patients from harms caused by unnecessary antibiotic use, and combat antibiotic resistance [12].

1. Background and Context

Antibiotics are the most common antimicrobial medicine used in humans to prevent and treat bacterial infections. ABR is a natural process that develops over time. When bacteria in the body are exposed for the first time to an antibiotic, those bacteria more vulnerable to the antibiotic will die off [11]. The surviving bacteria will reproduce, passing their resistant features to succeeding generations. When the same antibiotic is again introduced into the body, fewer bacteria will die off, and a higher number of new bacteria resistant to that antibiotic will remain. Every new antibiotic can develop a cycle of resistance, and the body eventually produces bacteria that are resistant to multiple types of antibiotics. This cycle repeats every time an antibiotic is introduced in the body and only stops until another antibiotic kills the bacteria.

Antimicrobial resistance – a global challenge for public health and healthcare systems

"The public will demand [the drug and] ... then will begin an era ... of abuses. The microbes are educated to resist penicillin, and a host of penicillin-fast organisms is bred out, which can be passed to other individuals and perhaps from there to others until they reach someone who gets septicaemia or pneumonia, which penicillin cannot save. In such a case, the thoughtless person playing with penicillin treatment is morally responsible for the death of the man who finally succumbs to infection with the penicillin-resistant organism. I hope the evil can be averted." –

Alexander Fleming¹ during his Nobel Prize speech in 1945 [13].

Fleming himself predicted how the misuse of penicillin could lead to the selection and spread of mutant-resistant bacteria [14]. Antibiotics revolutionised modern medicine, but the belief that infectious diseases would become a problem of the past led to their widespread use, very often without solid evidence of their benefits [15,16]. The world regularly responded to new infections or a problem of resistant bacteria with the development of new and 'better' drugs. Already, the early 1990s were characterised by a high number of antibiotic-resistant bacteria and a drying-out pipeline in the discovery of new drugs marking the beginning of the end of the golden age of antibiotics [17,18].

Today, eighty years after antibiotics became available, AMR and its consequences have escalated into "one of the most serious global threats to public health of the 21st century" – *the WHO, 2014* [3,19]. Globally, AMR is associated with 700,000 deaths yearly due to drug-resistant infections [2]. It is estimated that if AMR continues to rise, by 2050, 10 million people could die annually, costing society up to US\$ 100 trillion (Figure 1). In Europe alone, 25,000 patients die yearly due to multi-drug resistant infections costing society about €1.5 billion yearly. In OECD countries, including Switzerland, it is estimated that by 2050 a cumulative loss due to AMR could reach US\$ 2.9 trillion compared to a world with no AMR [20,21].

If no effective actions are taken, AMR could become the leading cause of death, surpassing cancer [2] (Figure 2). Already a large proportion of existing bacteria are antibiotic-resistant [22-26] and there is a lack of antimicrobials that could compensate for the loss of

¹ Alexander Fleming was a Scottish researcher who discovered penicillin in 1928.

effectiveness of existing antimicrobials [27]. The ultimate fear is *a 'post-antibiotic'* era in which no antimicrobials will be able to combat simple infections [3], as first raised in 1992 [28].



Figure 1. Geographical distribution of deaths attributable to antimicrobial resistance every year by 2050. Source: O'Neill, 2014, for the Review on Antimicrobial Resistance [2].

Figure 2. Deaths attributable to antimicrobial resistance every year compared to other major causes of death by 2050. Source: O'Ne*ill, 2014, for the Review on Antimicrobial Resistance* [2]. Notes. AMR, Antimicrobial Resistance.



Antimicrobial resistance is directly associated with antibiotic use

Antibiotic consumption is a major modifiable driver of AMR. Available evidence demonstrates that the extent of antibiotic consumption is directly and consistently associated with the development of drug-resistant bacteria [29,30]. Research data also shows rising rates of AMR at the individual (patient) level and increased resistance at the community, regional and national levels [29,31,32]. The inappropriate use of antibiotics, including overuse, underuse, or misuse, can highly compromise their effectiveness and contribute to the development and spread of ABR [11].

Box 1. Definitions of antibiotic consumption.

Overuse occurs when antibiotics are taken or prescribed when not needed or when taken without medical justification. This can result in partial bacterial resistance to a drug that offers no benefit when there is proof that antibiotics do not help, e.g., simple or viral infections.

Underuse occurs when antibiotics that are necessary to treat disease are not taken or prescribed at all or are taken or prescribed in the wrong, lower, or weaker than required dose. This can result in longer illness episodes and an increased risk of disease transmission, symptoms, and death.

Misuse occurs when antibiotics are not taken as prescribed, generally when a person feels recovered from an illness before completing the treatment and not finishing a full course. Resistance to antibiotics can last for months once bacteria develop resistance.

Inappropriate use of antibiotics occurs when all the above play a role: when antibiotics are taken when not needed; if the type, dose, route and length of therapy is not the correct choice, if used to treat non-bacterial infections, or if there is poor adherence to treatment guidelines.

Source: adapted from the WHO, 2012 [1][18].

Consequences of inappropriate antibiotic consumption

Antibiotics commonly cause unwanted effects such as diarrhoea, vomiting, and rash. When used inappropriately, however, their effectiveness can be highly compromised, reducing the chance of curing the infection and increasing the likelihood of developing drug-resistant bacteria [29]. This increases the incidence of adverse events ranging from mild gastrointes-tinal distress to life-threatening infections, more frequent re-consultations, and risk of complications, subsequently raising healthcare costs [29,30,33-35].

Trends in antibiotic consumption

Evidence shows that countries with higher antibiotic consumption have higher rates of ABR [31,36,37]. In 2018, the European Surveillance for Antibiotic Consumption Network (ESAC-Net) showed that Southern and Northern Europe had the highest and lowest, respectively, average total rates of antibiotic consumption in the community and hospital sectors [38]. The Netherlands and Greece had the lowest and highest rates, respectively. The ECDC estimates that 30-50% of all antibiotics prescribed in Europe are unnecessary.

According to the Federal Office of Public Health (FOPH) and ANRESIS, Switzerland holds an intermediate position in the rates of ABR and antibiotic consumption in the hospital and outpatient care sectors relative to its population [10,39,40]. The rates are lower than France, Italy, and Great Britain but higher than the Netherlands or the Scandinavian countries. In 2017, antibiotic consumption in Switzerland was lower than in many ESAC-Net countries [40]. There are important differences between cantons, however, with the Italian- and French-speaking cantons consuming up to three times more than the German-speaking cantons.

Factors influencing (unnecessary) antibiotic prescribing

Decision-making surrounding antibiotic prescribing is a complex phenomenon shaped by an interaction between patient, physician and other non-pharmacological factors [41].

Diagnostic uncertainty is an important driver of antibiotic prescribing. The overlapping clinical features of bacterial and viral infections are important factors affecting the physicians' ability to identify the patients who would benefit the most from antibiotics. With ambiguous symptoms, physicians may feel it is a safer choice to prescribe antibiotics, especially if they fear a diagnostic error and if it is suspected that a condition would respond to antibiotics [42]. For difficult diagnoses, physicians may perceive that the risk of undertreatment is greater than the risk of unnecessary antibiotics [43]. Point of care test(-ing) (POCT) increase diagnostic certainty, making physicians feel more confident in their decision not to prescribe antibiotics [44-46]. C-reactive protein (CRP) can be used to communicate the results to patients and the unnecessary use of antibiotics [47].

Evidence-based clinical guidelines are proven to address ABR as they aim to standardise the quality of care, including prescribing decisions [47-49]. Physicians have identified that a lack of suitable guidance for treating disease and antibiotic use can influence their prescribing decisions [50-52]. Research shows, however, that factors such as physicians' experience, professional autonomy and influence of others may override the 'book of rules' [53-55]. This makes beliefs and habits key drivers in changing antibiotic prescribing using clinical guidelines.

Physicians have identified patient expectations and demand to receive antibiotics as one of the major drivers influencing their prescribing decision [57,58]. Studies show a direct association between physician perception of patient expectation of antibiotics and increased rates of unnecessary prescriptions [59-62] but increased patient satisfaction as physicians try to maintain a good relationship with their patients [60].

ESAC-Net	Community and hospital sectors combined, 2018
ESAC-Net EU/EEA countries, overall	20.1 DDDs per 1 000 inhabitants per day
ESAC-Net: the Netherlands	9.7 DDDs per 1 000 inhabitants per day
ESAC-Net: Greece	34.0 DDDs per 1 000 inhabitants per day
Healthcare setting	Switzerland* vs ESACT-Net countries, 2017
Outpatient sector, overall	10.7 vs 21.8 DDD per 1,000 inhabitants per day
ESAC, range: Netherlands - Cy- prus	10.1 to 33.6 DDD per 1,000 inhabitants per day
Hospital sector, overall	1.3 [†] vs 2.0 DDD per 1,000 inhabitants per day
ESAC, range: Netherlands - Malta	0.9 to 3.1 DDD per 1,000 inhabitants per day

Box 2. Average total rates of antibiotic consumption in the community and hospital sectors.

*FOPH/ANRESIS; [†]2016 data; Community = outpatient; EU/EEA, European Union/The European Economic Area; DDDs, defined daily doses; ESAC-Net, the European Surveillance for Antibiotic Consumption Network; FOPH, Federal Office of Public Health; ANRESIS, the Swiss Centre for Antibiotic Resistance. Source: [10,38,39,56].

Factors in the practice environment may also lead to unnecessary prescribing. High-volume practice, increased workload, time constraints (e.g., due to length of consultations), and risk of patient loss to follow-up can cause physicians' anxiety and concern about missing a diagnosis that truly needs antibiotics. Physicians may prescribe 'just in case' if they have 'no time' to provide adequate explanations to their patients, to avoid the risk of disease deterioration, or if they feel exposed to legal action if a patient's condition deteriorates [63-67].

Systematic reviews and other studies show that interventions that reduce clinician uncertainty regarding social and clinical outcomes and provide strategies to meet patients' needs within a consultation are most likely to reduce antibiotic prescribing [68].

2. The Challenge

How best to reduce unnecessary (and inappropriate) antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in Swiss ambulatory primary care is challenged by several contributing factors:

- 1. the outpatient care setting, especially primary care, is a major driver of ABR since most antibiotics are inappropriately prescribed for RTIs, which are the most common reason for patient encounters in primary care
- 2. limited data on antibiotic consumption (for RTIs) from Swiss primary care
- 3. limited documentation on the use of CRP-POCT to reduce unnecessary antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in Swiss primary care
- 4. lack of guidance on the use of CRP-POCT to reduce unnecessary antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in primary care

These factors are explained in more detail in the following sections.

Primary care and inappropriate antibiotic prescribing - a major driver of ABR

The outpatient setting, especially primary care, is where the vast majority of the antibiotics used in humans are prescribed and in which GPs are the main prescribers of antibiotics [29,31,40,69,70]. In primary care, a large proportion of prescriptions are issued to treat conditions for which antibiotics have little or no benefit. Of all antibiotics, 80-90% are prescribed in primary care, and 50% of these antibiotics are unnecessary [40,71-73].

Strong evidence demonstrates, based on different types of resistance and prescribing data from 19 countries, that as prescribing of a specific antibiotic increased in primary care, resistance to that antibiotic in the community was likely to increase, too (Figure 3) [31,36]. Countries with higher rates of antibiotic use also had higher rates of ABR [31,74].

Evidence also shows that the rates of antibiotic prescribing in primary care are significantly and directly associated with the rates of ABR at the individual, community, and national levels [29,31]. Since the use of antibiotics at the population level in a given area is directly associated with the rates of ABR in that area, antibiotic consumption at the community level may influence the rates of ABR in hospital care [75].





Source: Goossens et al., for the ESAC project group, 2005 [20]. Notes. Outpatient use of penicillins = amount of penicillins prescribed in primary care by defined daily dosage (DDD) per 1000 inhabitants daily (DID). DDD: assumed average maintenance dose per day for the drug's *main* indication in adults as recommended by the WHO. AT, Austria; BE, Belgium; HR, Croatia; CZ, Czech Republic; DK, Denmark; FI, Finland; FR, France; DE, Germany; HU, Hungary; IE, Ireland; IT, Italy; LU, Luxembourg; NL, The Netherlands; PL, Poland; PT, Portugal; SI, Slovenia; ES, Spain; UK (England).

Respiratory tract infections – the most common condition for inappropriate antibiotic prescribing in primary care

Every year most people would develop an acute RTI, making it the most frequent acute condition for patient visits to their primary care physician. Most patients with acute RTIs

receive an antibiotic prescription for systemic use after a visit to their primary care physician [31,76-78]. In most healthy individuals, however, RTIs are predominantly of viral aetiology and self-limiting. They resolve without the need for antibiotics since an individual's immune system is strong enough to fight a simple infection.

Evidence from systematic reviews and other studies show that antibiotics are minimally effective or have no benefit in treating most patients suffering from RTIs. These infections include the common cold, sore throat, acute sinusitis, rhinosinusitis, pharyngitis, acute bronchitis and otitis media [79-85]. With a few exceptions (e.g., pharyngitis and otitis media also caused by bacteria, and COPD) [86] antibiotics for RTIs are often inappropriate [30,85,87-90], especially for upper RTIs (URTIs) [91,92]. Clinical practice guidelines thus advise against routine treatment of antibiotics for uncomplicated RTIs [93].

Limited data on antibiotic consumption (for RTIs) from Swiss primary care

Monitoring antibiotic use in outpatient care is one of the targets of the national surveillance strategy by the StAR-FOPH and ANRESIS to enhance antibiotic stewardship [7-10]. The strategies aim to match the objectives of the Swiss policy agenda "Health2020"² [5] and the WHO global action plan [44]. Surveillance feeds from datasets of pharmacies and self-dispensing physicians or only pharmacies. Current data, however, do not distinguish between outpatient services, which encompass services provided on an ambulatory basis, including but not limited to primary and specialised care. Moreover, Swiss primary care comprises about 45% of the outpatient care setting [94]. Research shows substantial variation in antibiotic prescribing between primary and specialised care and other outpatient services [95].

Observational studies have provided some insights into the practical prescribing of antibiotics exclusive to Swiss primary care. These have shown that RTIs are the most common clinical conditions for antibiotic prescribing [96-100]. The rates of antibiotic prescribing vary highly by season, show heightened peaks in winter [100], range from 22-32% for RTIs [97-99], and are suggested to be lower than outpatient settings in other countries (rates: 15%-83%) [79,101,102]. High-prescribing GPs in the French and German regions appear to prescribe non-recommended antibiotics across all conditions at rates that surpass (31.5%– 88.7%) the maximum (20%) recommended by the ESAC project, however [103]. A substantial overuse of macrolides and quinolones for several conditions, including RTIs [99] and broad-spectrum (macrolides and beta-lactams) antibiotics for RTIs, surpasses the recommended maximum. Antibiotic use is lower in German-speaking than in Italian- and Frenchspeaking areas [100,101].

These overall trends in antibiotic use from primary care are similar to those reported by outpatient national surveillance (Box 1) [10]. However, the proportions in which antibiotics are used in primary care may differ greatly from outpatient care surveillance. Inappropriate use of critical or non-recommended antibiotics is present in both sources.

Limited documentation on the use of CRP-POCT to reduce (inappropriate) antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in Swiss primary care

Research shows that uncertainty about RTI diagnosis can lead to inappropriate antibiotic prescribing, overuse of resources and complications [104,105]. CRP enables clinicians to discern bacterial infections from viral disorders and helps them identify the patients most benefit from antibiotic therapy [106].

² One of the health priorities of the Swiss federal government in the policy agenda "Health2020" is to raise awareness about the importance and appropriate use of antibiotics, and to monitor, control and eliminate ABR.

CRP-POCT is one of the top interventions targeted at clinicians to reduce antibiotic prescribing, and it is increasingly being promoted to enhance antibiotic stewardship [107]. Its robustness and accuracy have been demonstrated by diagnostic studies [108]. Several studies report reduced antibiotic prescribing when using it [109,110], and it is guidelinerecommended with a prior assessment of the clinical presentation [109,111-113].

In ambulatory care facilities throughout Switzerland, particularly in the primary care setting, CRP-POCT is widely implemented and readily available to diagnose disease routinely [98-100,114]. Evidence from RCTs in Swiss (GP) ambulatory care on the effectiveness of CRP-POCT to reduce (unnecessary) antibiotic prescribing for RTIs is not available, however [115].

Observational research indicates the overall use of CRP-POCT and its potential use in prescribing decisions for RTIs in the Swiss primary care setting. Prevalence and survey studies show that between 35% [114] and 47% [99] of the patients consulting their GP for RTIs have a CRP-POCT performed. Lower CRP values have been used to diagnose RTIs, such as the common cold or not a "serious" infection in adult patients [114]. An uncontrolled observational study in adult patients with acute cough showed that CRP, as part of a clinical assessment, together with an assessment of symptoms duration and white blood cell count, were significant predictors of antibiotic prescribing [98]. Higher use of any POCT, including CRP-POCT, was associated with fewer antibiotic prescriptions for all antibiotic classes mostly used for RTIs, in another study [100]. Also, a positive CRP-POCT result was strongly associated with antibiotic prescribing, especially with CRP \geq 50 mg/L. In a recent study using a bottom-up approach based on daily practice experience, Swiss GPs recommend not using CRP-POCT as a stand-alone routine intervention [116].

Lack of guidance on the use of CRP-POCT to reduce (inappropriate) antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in primary care

As part of the Swiss national strategy against AMR in humans (StAR-M) [7], a Swiss public information campaign commissioned by the FOPH was launched in 2015 to develop uniform national prescribing guidelines for the use of antibiotics [117] in collaboration with the Swiss Society of Infectious diseases (SSI) [118,119]. The INFECT strategy, a subproject from ANRESIS, links the SSI guidelines to a graphical tool that displays information on resistance among pathogens [9].

Currently, the SSI guidelines lack guidance on the use of CRP-POCT and the interpretation of CRP levels for the management of RTIs. Similarly, advice for clinicians on how to deal with the decision of not prescribing antibiotics and patients' demand for antibiotics is not considered.

Box 3. C-reactive protein – a biomarker of systematic inflammation.

CRP is a cytokine-induced acute-phase protein released by the liver in response to tissue injury and systematic inflammation due to general and non-specific infections. CRP can indicate pathological changes related to the disease's extent, activity and severity based on its serum or plasma concentration levels. The levels are represented as cutoff values, and their interpretation depends on the presentation of the disease. The generally considered cut-offs for inflammatory disease or bacterial infection are:

- CRP <10 mg/L for ≤99% of healthy people
- CRP <20 mg/L for healthy adults with RTIs
- CRP <5 mg/L for healthy children with RTIs, depending on symptoms and clinical assessment

CRP as POCT is performed on a finger-prick capillary blood sample. Its measuring range (e.g., 5-200 mg/L) depends on the type of assay, and its results are generally available

within (2-5) minutes of sampling, thus available to the physician during the patient consultation.

Source: [120].

Box 4. Diagnostic point of care test(-ing) to reduce (inappropriate) prescribing.

Over the past thirty years, technology has brought some pathology testing closer to the patient, mainly due to healthcare changes and, in particular, the need for less fragmented but more patient-centred care. POCT aims to clear diagnostic uncertainty and enable rapid decision-making for the management and treatment of disease.

Despite having established strong commitments to tackle ABR, there remains substantial variation in antibiotic consumption within and across healthcare systems [1-3]. Several strategies led by WHO and calling for global action to fight ABR have highlighted the need to develop or effectively use existing diagnostic testing to enhance antibiotic stewardship, particularly to improve antibiotic prescribing [21,44,45,121].

In Switzerland, POCT was promptly raised in the Swiss news in 2018 as a "key solution to the problem of antibiotic abuse and overprescribing" [6] after the launch of a campaign with the slogan "antibiotics: use wisely, take precisely" ("Antibiotika: Nutze sie richtig, es ist wichtig") [122]. The campaign is part of the national strategy StAR supported by the FOPH and aims to ensure that antibiotics remain effective in the long term and to curb the development of ABR [7]. It was suggested that establishing whether or not patients need antibiotics could lead to a dramatic drop in the inappropriate use of antibiotics.

ABR, Antibiotic Resistance; POCT, point of care test(-ing), StAR, Swiss Strategy on Antibiotic Resistance.

3. Recommendations for improving antibiotic prescribing in Swiss primary care

The various causes leading to ABR call for policy interventions at different levels of society. Unnecessary antibiotic prescribing, however, is primarily related to medical practice and potentially to diagnostic uncertainty, and as such, it is addressed within the frame of this policy brief.

CRP-POCT can help to change the way antibiotics are prescribed for RTIs. Three options to address inappropriate prescribing for RTIs in Swiss ambulatory care are proposed:

- 1. Strengthening clinical guidelines by integrating CRP-POCT into the clinical pathway to support diagnostic decisions and guide antibiotic prescribing for RTIs.
- 2. Strengthening the integration of CRP-POCT by incorporating guidance on the interpretation of CRP concentration levels to support diagnostic decisions and guide antibiotic prescribing for RTIs.
- 3. Strengthening physicians prescribing decisions by incorporating advice on how to deal with patients' pressure and the decision of not prescribing antibiotics.

These recommendations were identified by evidence-based research. Recommendations one and two are informed by a comprehensive systematic review and a meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials (RCTs) [115]. The review expands and complements previous evaluations with similar scope, including a Cochrane review, and represents by far the most up-to-date body of evidence on the clinical effectiveness of CRP-POCT in reducing antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in the outpatient setting including primary care. Recommendation three is based on two high-profile RCTs [123,124] included in the same review [115]. The intervention in one of these RCTs was developed in a consensus process with the GRACE consortium³, had previously been tested, and was found acceptable and applicable by GPs from five European countries, including Belgium, England, the Netherlands, Poland, and Spain [125].

The recommendations are considered feasible and could contribute to reducing (unnecessary) antibiotic prescribing in the ambulatory setting, especially in primary care. Multifaceted interventions are more likely to improve overall antibiotic consumption, reduce the rates of antibiotic prescribing and increase the use of recommended antibiotics [126,127].

A detailed description of the recommendations Is presented in the following sections, and considerations for implementation are presented in Chapter 4 of this brief.

³ GRACE: a network of excellence focusing on the Genomics to Combat Resistance against Antibiotics in Community-acquired LRTI in Europe; formed by investigators from basic laboratory sciences, clinical medicine, and health economics; and promotes research and good practice in the field of community-acquired LRTIs.

Recommendation 1: Strengthening clinical guidelines by integrating CRP-POCT in the clinical pathway to support diagnostic decisions and guide antibiotic prescribing for RTIs

Clinicians could find proper support and be better guided in their prescribing decisions by following a clinical pathway that integrates CRP-POCT in the process of diagnosis, management, and treatment of RTIs.

The primary source for informing this recommendation is the most up-to-date meta-analysis evaluating the clinical effectiveness of CRP-POCT compared with Usual Care to reduce antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in the outpatient setting, including primary care [115].

It has been recommended that existing diagnostic tests be used more effectively to stop unnecessary and inappropriate antibiotic use, revitalise antibiotics and reduce healthcare costs [4]. It has also been recommended that the value of such tests could be better established through best-practice guidelines that aim to mitigate ABR.

CRP-POCT, in addition to clinical examination, is effective in reducing the overall rates of antibiotic prescribing for RTIs at the index consultations compared to usual care

The meta-analysis incorporated evidence of moderate- to high-quality from thirteen RCTs carried out mostly in high-income countries, predominantly in GP practices from the northern European setting, and mainly in the Netherlands [123,124,128-147] (Appendix, Table 1). In the included studies, the CRP-POCT intervention emphasised the value of performing a clinical examination prior to CRP-POCT.

The analysis showed lower rates of antibiotic prescribing in the CRP-POCT group compared to usual care at the index (initial) consultation. It demonstrated that compared to usual care, CRP-POCT adjunct to the clinical examination significantly reduced immediate (i.e. at index consultation) antibiotic prescribing for RTIs. Moreover, clinical recovery, resolution of symptoms, and hospital admissions were not significantly different between the CRP-POCT group and the group receiving usual care.

The meta-analysis also found significantly higher re-consultation rates within 30 days of the initial consultations in the CRP-POCT group compared with the group receiving usual care. However, an analysis of the combined effects of benefits and harms (NNTnet⁴) [148] revealed that the overall benefits of CRP-POCT (reducing antibiotic prescribing) outweigh the potential harms (increased re-consultations). Exposure to CRP-POCT compared to usual care resulted in an absolute risk reduction of 13.2% in antibiotic prescribing (NNTB=8) and an absolute risk increase of 3.8% in re-consultations (NNTH=27). For every 11 (NNTnet) patients getting usual care and CRP-POCT, one patient would experience the net benefit of treatment without antibiotics.

Meta-analyses also showed no significant differences between the CRP-POCT and usual care groups in the rates of referrals to secondary care, ordering of further investigations, patient satisfaction, and patient enablement. Only one study reported on mortality and found no deaths in either group.

⁴ The NNTnet metric takes into account the outcome of benefit and any outcome resulting in potential harm based on 1) NNTB: the average no. of patients needed to treat* (=to perform CRP-POCT) to see the benefit in one additional patient; 2) NNTH: the average no. of patients needed to treat* for harm in one additional patient.

CRP-POCT is effective in reducing antibiotic prescribing for upper and lower RTIs

The meta-analysis also demonstrated a significant reduction in antibiotic prescribing for URTI (32.3% vs 49.4%) and LRTIs (37.1% vs 55.2%) at index consultations in the CRP-POCT group compared to usual care.

CRP-POCT is (most) effective in reducing antibiotic prescribing in the GP setting

The meta-analysis also demonstrated that CRP-POCT effectively reduces antibiotic prescribing in the GP setting at index consultations. There were significantly lower antibiotic prescriptions in the CRP group of patients attending GP practices than in patients attending other outpatient services compared to usual care.

Delayed prescribing for intermediate CRP levels

As intermediate CRP levels may be more difficult to interpret, two high-profile RCTs recommended delayed⁵ prescribing as an option when CRP values were intermediate (20–100 mg/L) and if illness severity did not require immediate antibiotics [123,124]. The individual estimates and the inclusion of these RCTs in the meta-analysis showed a significant reduction in antibiotic prescribing at the index consultation. Another systematic review also showed reduced antibiotic use with delayed prescribing [81].

Examples of adopting recommendations one and two

Research shows that GPs not only seem generally positive about using CRP-POCT but have also expressed the need for a proper indication (cut-offs) to interpret CRP levels and safely use POCT [149]. Research also shows that GPs comply with professional guidelines in up to 70% of their management decisions [150].

Early evidence on the clinical effectiveness of CRP-POCT in reducing antibiotic prescribing for RTIs [113,124,151,152] led to the integration of CRP-POCT in European guidelines for the diagnosis and management of RTIs and pneumonia in primary care adult patients [109,112]. In addition, delayed prescribing was also adopted in these guidelines.

The NICE⁶ clinical guideline on pneumonia is a high-profile example of adopting this evidence to guide antibiotic prescribing decisions in practice [109]. It has been recommended that the most appropriate context in which CRP-POCT should be considered is when a patient presents RTI symptoms and the clinical assessment and evaluation of risk factors are unclear on whether the patient would benefit from antibiotics. For example, CRP-POCT is recommended for patients with suspected pneumonia to rule out CAP in patients with lower RTIs and in moderately ill adults with general or localized RTIs symptoms in whom pneumonia has not been diagnosed, but there is uncertainty if these patients would benefit from taking antibiotics [109]. Table 1 presents the CRP-POCT criteria adopted and adapted from the evidence to two clinical practice guidelines.

In children with RTIs, two studies propose CRP-based prescribing criteria [129,136]; please see Table 2.

⁵ Delayed prescribing: a prescription for use at a 20 later date if symptoms worsen [109].

⁶ NICE: National Institute for Health and Care Excellence.

Table 1. CRP criteria for managing RTIs in adults with a prior clinical examination.						
Evidence from high profile	a atudiaa inaludad Evidanaa imn	Nomentation of CPP BOCT in high profile				

Evidence from high- in the meta-analysis	profile studies included	Evidence implementation of CRP-POCT in high profile guidelines			
GRACE for LRTI and URTI [115,124]	IMPACT3T for LRTI [115,123,141]	NICE for Pneumonia [109]	ERS for RTIs [112]		
CRP <20 mg/L: • self-limiting LRTI • withhold antibiotics	 CRP <20 mg/L: withhold antibiotics in most patients with low values (<75% of patients with LRTI in primary care) pneumonia extremely unlikely 	 CRP <20 mg/L: self-limiting RTI do not routinely offer antibiotics pneumonia unlikely give education 	 CRP <20 mg/L: self-limiting RTI with symptoms of >24 h pneumonia highly unlikely 		
 CRP 21–50 mg/L: most patients have self-limiting LRTI assessment of signs, symptoms, risk factors and CRP is important withhold antibiotics in most cases 	 CRP 21–99 mg/L = Delayed antibiotics at the discretion of physicians: patients should be carefully assessed based on the combination of medical history, physical examination, and CRP value 	 CRP 20–100 mg/L: consider a Delayed antibiotic prescription clinical presentation is decisive prescribe antibiotics only in patients with a high risk of complications* 			
 CRP 51–99 mg/L: assessment of signs, symptoms, risk factors and CRP is crucial withhold antibiotics in the majority of cases and consider delayed antibiotics in the minority of cases 	 CRP 20–50 mg/L: pneumonia very unlikely CRP 21–99 mg/L = Delayed antibiotics at the discretion of physicians: patients should be carefully assessed based on the combination of medical history, physical examination, and CRP value CRP 50–100: clear infection, most likely acute bronchitis, possibly pneumonia: combine with clinical findings CRP is very important 	CRP 21–50 mg/L: GRACE criteria CRP 51–99 mg/L: GRACE criteria			
 CRP >100 mg/L: severe infection; prescribe antibiotics 	CRP >100: • immediate antibiotics • severe infection • pneumonia more likely	CRP >100 mg/L: • severe infection • high risk of pneumonia • offer antibiotic therapy	 CRP >100 mg/L: one of the following signs and symptoms: new focal chest signs, dyspnoea, tachypnoea, pulse rate >100, fever >4 days; perform CRP test symptoms lasting >24 hrs pneumonia highly likely if persisting doubt, a chest X-ray should be considered 		

Source: *Little et al 2013* [115,124], *Cals et al 2009* [115,123,141], *NICE guideline* [109], *Woodhead et al, 2011* [112]. **Notes.** URTI: Upper RTIs; LRTI: Lower RTIs; GRACE: the Genomics to Combat Resistance against Antibiotics in Community-acquired LRTI in Europe: Spain, England, Wales, Poland, Belgium, The Netherlands; IMPACT3T: Improving Management of Patients with Acute cough by C-Reactive Protein Point of Care Testing and Communication Training: the Netherlands; NICE: National Institute for Health and Care Excellence: UK; ERS: European Respiratory Society.

Table 2. CRP criteria for managing RTIs in Children with a prior clinical examination.

- CRP \leq 20 mg/L = no antibiotics for patients aged 6–65 years
- CRP < 5 mg/L = low level = ruling out antibiotics
- CRP \leq 10 mg/L = no antibiotics for patients aged 1–5 years
- CRP > 20 to <50 mg/L = no specific recommendation; clinicians are advised to use their clinical discretion
- CRP ≥ 50 mg/L = should generally receive antibiotics; hospital referral should be considered

Recommendation 2: Strengthening the integration of CRP-POCT by incorporating guidance on the interpretation of CRP concentration levels to support diagnostic decisions and guide antibiotic prescribing for RTIs

Complementing the use of CRP-POCT in the clinical pathway with sufficient guidance on the interpretation of CRP values could support clinicians' decisions on whether or not to prescribe antibiotics for RTIs.

This option is linked to recommendation one, and the primary source for informing this recommendation is the same meta-analysis [115]. The meta-analysis also examines the use of CRP levels reported in the literature to guide diagnostic and prescribing decisions for the comparative clinical effectiveness of CRP-POCT with Usual Care.

Research shows that physicians not only seem generally positive about using CRP-POCT but have expressed the need for a proper indication (e.g., cut-offs) to interpret CRP levels [149]. Meta-analyses and diagnostic studies show that CRP has improved the discrimination and risk classification of patients with RTIs, especially when CRP values are intermediate and more difficult to interpret [108,153]. For example, community-acquired pneumonia (CAP) has a worse prognosis than other RTIs and requires antibiotic therapy [109,111]. Low CRP levels indicate no need for antibiotics for acute LRTIs, and if symptoms last >24hrs and CRP is <20 mg/L, CAP is considered unlikely. Typical signs and symptoms and CRP >30 mg/L are considered a risk for CAP. CRP >100 mg/L indicates, however, a high likelihood of CAP.

While the optimal CRP-POCT threshold to rule in or out the need for antibiotics would depend on the specific clinical presentation and symptoms, antibiotic prescribing could be optimized in patients with low CRP values without compromising patients' recovery.

CRP values in the studies included in the meta-analysis

Several RCTs included in the meta-analysis [115] provided the CRP levels used to guide antibiotic prescribing. In the studies, CRP concentration levels below 20 mg/L were considered safe to rule out serious RTIs in adults and/or to withhold antibiotics. CRP levels of 5-10 mg/L were used to rule out antibiotics in children. In two high-profile RCTs, a group of collaborators used a consensus process to develop interpretative and antibiotic prescribing criteria based on CRP levels [123,124]. Besides the lower and upper CRP cut-off criteria, these RCTs recommended physicians use delayed prescribing when CRP levels are intermediate. Table 1 presents the CRP-POCT criteria from studies included in the meta-analysis used to generate practice guidance.

CRP-POCT plus guidance on the interpretation of CRP values is effective in reducing antibiotic prescribing

The meta-analysis showed that applying CRP cut-off guidance to withhold antibiotics in addition to clinical examination significantly reduced antibiotic prescribing at index consultations in the CRP-POCT group compared to the group receiving usual care [115]. Reported reductions were 37.6% vs 54.4%, respectively.

CRP-POCT plus CRP cut-off guidance for adults and children is effective in reducing antibiotic prescribing

While there is increasing evidence on the use of CRP cut-off values to guide antibiotic prescribing for adults with RTIs, considerably little research from RCTs has assessed the clinical effectiveness of CRP cut-off guidance for children with RTIs [113,115,154]. The meta-analysis showed significantly lower antibiotic prescribing at index consultations in adults (\geq 18 years) but not in children in the CRP-POCT group compared to usual care [115]. Reductions were 39.8% vs. 56.0% for adults, and 34.3% vs. 41.8% for children. When CRP cut-off guidance was applied to withhold antibiotics, however, CRP-POCT significantly reduced antibiotic prescribing in adults and children in the CRP-POCT group compared to usual care. Reductions were 38.8% vs. 54.4% for adults, and 31.9% vs. 43.5% for children.

Recommendation 3. Strengthening physicians prescribing decisions by incorporating advice on how to deal with patients' pressure and the decision of not prescribing antibiotics

Optimizing antibiotic prescribing can create tension in the relationship between GPs and patients, particularly in the communication between patients and their doctors after a clinical decision has been made. Potential tensions can differ in how physicians perceive them and take them into account in the decision-making process and in the use of support and resources that are available for them to strengthen their decisions. Physicians have expressed the need for mechanisms to support their decisions not to prescribe antibiotics [155] and skills training to use POCT safely [148].

CRP-POCT plus guidance for interpreting CRP values plus negotiation-communication skills training further enhances the reduction in antibiotic prescribing

A systematic review [115] identified two RCTs in which one of four intervention arms consisted of CRP-POCT with or without the added effect of communication skills training (CST). The results suggest that the combined intervention (CRP-POCT plus CST) positively affects patient behaviour, self-awareness, and management of RTIs. CST also showed a sustainable effect over 12 months [138].

In one of the RCTs, the effect of CST could not be disassociated from CRP-POCT [123]. Including the RCT with the combined intervention in the meta-analysis further enhanced the overall effect already gained by CRP-POCT in reducing antibiotic prescribing at index consultations compared with usual care. The other RCT reported a separate CST intervention arm, for which data were not considered in the systematic review and were not aggregated in the meta-analysis [124]. CST reduced antibiotic prescribing at index consultations when individually compared to CRP-POCT or usual care. In this RCT, the combined intervention (CRP-POCT plus CST) further enhanced the overall effect already gained by CRP-POCT in reducing antibiotic prescribing [124]. The combined intervention showed no significant rates of re-consultation.

The interventions in one of the RCTs included internet-based training on how to target testing and negotiate with the patient about management decisions [124,125,155]. The intervention was developed in a consensus process with the GRACE consortium, had previously been tested, and was found acceptable and applicable by GPs from five European countries, including Belgium, England, the Netherlands, Poland, and Spain [125]. The components and modules integrated into the intervention are presented in Table 3.

With adequate communication and negotiation skills, clinicians could provide efficient explanations about the pros, cons, and course of antibiotics, which may lead to decisions to non-prescribing antibiotics that are better accepted by patients [156].

Educational interventions have also been shown to strengthen physician" communication skills, are perceived positively, and influence prescribing behaviour by improving GP" confidence in not prescribing antibiotics [157]. Moreover, when interventions target the entire team in the practices, there is less conflict and more consistency of messages among physicians supporting the overall antibiotic stewardship. Studies have also reported that supportive practice-level policies help to improve prudent antibiotic prescribing among physicians [158].

Table 3. Content of the GRACE-Intro Web-Based Training component.

<u>Module 1</u>: general introduction for three intervention arms (Communication, CRP-POCT, and Combined groups)

Background to the problem of ABR and its relation to antibiotic over-prescribing regarding healthcare, patients, RTIs and clinicians, the medicalization of self-limiting illness, which encourages re-consultations, and the concerns and difficulties in determining how patients with RTIs may benefit from antibiotic treatment. It also explains how GP training in communication skills and/or GPs' use of CRP-POCT could assist in their consultation.

<u>Module 2</u>: training in communication skills with the use of a patient booklet for two communication intervention arms (Communication and Combined groups)

Aim: improving GPs' understanding of patients' concerns, perceived needs, and expectations to facilitate GPs in using specific patient-centred communication skills in their consultations and to support them in making informed management decisions.

The three key elements of an effective consultation are to gather information, exchange information, agree to management, and check information on patient understanding and concordance, providing patients with information about the disease course.

- Clinicians were provided with examples of questions to ask patients in the consultation.
- Introduction of a patient booklet.
- Video clips showing examples of consultations between GPs and patients, with clinicians using communication skills and discussing the patient booklet.

<u>Module 3</u>: training in using CRP-POCT for two CRP intervention arms (CRP-POCT and Combined groups)

Aim: to inform GPs about how CRP-POCT can assist them in both differentiating selflimiting from more serious infections and making antibiotic prescribing decisions.

Introduction to the CRP test as a method to assist in diagnosing RTIs: differentiating between self-limiting and serious LRTIs.

- Training in how to use the test, including instructional videos.
- Explanation of how to interpret specific CRP values and results, and GPs were provided with interpretative and antibiotic prescribing criteria.
- Instructions on how to use the test the consultations.

Sourc e: adapted from *Anthierens et al., 2012, Little et al., 2013, Anthierens et al., 2015* [124,125,155]. **Notes.** Combined groups: CRP-POCT + CST; GRACE: the Genomics to Combat Resistance against Antibiotics in Community-acquired LRTI in Europe.

4. Implementation Considerations

An analysis by the WHO in 2015 about the world situation in response to the crisis of ABR revealed that even countries with solid healthcare systems needed to make more progress [44]. Switzerland has taken major steps towards fighting and containing ABR to match the WHO Global Action Plan on Antimicrobial Resistance by establishing various measures to monitor and contain AMR.

Potential opportunities and facilitators for implementation

As recommended, existing diagnostic tests could and should be used more effectively to stop unnecessary and inappropriate antibiotic use, and their value could be better established through best-practice guidelines to mitigate ABR [4].

The present framework of the Swiss healthcare system is favourable for implementing evidence on CRP-POCT presented in previous chapters. A window of potential opportunities for the performance of the proposed recommendations is described below.

At the national level

The importance of the prudent use of antibiotics and the threat posed by ABR to public health is well acknowledged and advocated by the Swiss government. This acceptance is evident by the several strategies that have already been implemented at the national level towards containing ABR, including StAR, ANRESIS, and Smarter Medicine (the Swiss Choosing Wisely), for example [7,159-161]. The FOPH supports these strategies, the action plans that have been implemented in partnership with individuals and stakeholders from all relevant (medical and academic) sectors. The recommendations proposed in this brief are well-matched with the activities related to the appropriate use of antibiotics in these strategies [162]. A wide engagement of political support could accompany the recommendations presented in this brief.

Increasing evidence on the effectiveness of CRP-POCT continues to be published in favour of its wide-scale adoption for reducing (unnecessary and inappropriate) antibiotic prescribing [115]. This is after the initial [113,163] and more recent [154,164] evaluations of its clinical and cost-effectiveness. Swiss clinical practice guidelines are based on existing international guidelines, which get adapted to the local context and needs by a group of experts following a review process in which relevant issues are identified for consideration of change, adaptation or addition [165]. High-profile European clinical guidelines have already adopted the evidence on CRP-POCT with the interpretation of CRP levels [109], which further supports its potential consideration for adoption, adaptation and contextualisation for the Swiss setting.

In particular, a high-level opportunity is the potential inclusion of the topic of CRP-POCT in the human subproject of the StAR strategy commissioned by the FOPH. An essential objective of StAR is the development of guidelines to help standardise and reduce the consumption of antibiotics. Antibiotic prescribing is one of the three areas for applying these guidelines, and the SSI commissioned by the FOPH leads the development and update of guidelines relevant to this brief's topic. A most valuable strength in developing such guidelines would be the collaboration of the Swiss Society of General Internal Medicine (SGAIM) as a member of the guidelines for GPs by GPs is also a potential opportunity that SGAIM could lead. For example, the German College of General Practitioners and Family Physicians (DEGAM) develops its own guidelines [166].

Moreover, the StAR initiative encourages GPs to follow these guidelines in their decisions for managing and treating patients with infections that may require antibiotics. It also states that physicians' adherence to these guidelines should be promoted and monitored to have an impact on the outpatient setting. Clinical guidelines are an essential part of quality medical practice, and their value consists of optimising the quality of patient care. As such, the integration of CRP-POCT with guidance on the interpretation of CRP levels could be a valuable strength to the care and treatment pathway of the SSI and other clinical guidelines that aim at the diagnosis, management, and treatment of RTIs in primary care.

Including the topic in the INFECT interface [9] would not only facilitate its acceptance at prescriber and national levels, but it could serve as an additional high-level opportunity to achieve quality medical practice. Currently, the interface allows users to access general information about treatment for the clinical indications considered in the SSI guidelines. The interface could provide information that is rapid and easily accessible on the topic in the respective guidelines, most needed when GPs' decision-making is at risk due to time constraints, patients' pressure or demand. This could reach a higher number of prescribers, helping thus to standardize practice guidance and to improve antibiotic consumption further.

Once the topic is integrated into the above-mentioned sources, surveillance on antibiotic consumption exclusive to the primary care setting could be integrated [10,167] to quantify antibiotic prescribing appropriateness better. In turn, this could enable a feedback approach to reach the goals of adopting current and new strategies to optimize antibiotic prescribing.

At prescriber level

The human resources and infrastructure available in Swiss primary care allow the use of CRP-POCT whenever it is necessary since it is readily implemented and widely available in outpatient care throughout Switzerland. It is also the most used rapid POCT in primary care with a turn-around time of results within five minutes [98,100,114], and it is cheaper than other tests. Capillary blood is used for the test, and only a small sample is needed, providing easy and rapid access to perform it, which makes it more acceptable to patients. CRP-POCT is also easier to apply than other tests. Moreover, GPs are already trained in the use, function, and purpose of CRP-POCT, and when appropriately used, it can increase diagnostic confidence.

GPs could be powerful supporters of the topic and adherence to guidelines. Including a network of GPs as partners in adopting the topic could be a key enabler of structural decisions in primary care. GPs' best practice interest is quality of care so that they can be the best advocates of quality and monitoring compliance with practice guidelines among their colleagues. Well-informed healthcare providers are more likely to embrace a medical approach to dealing with antibiotics that are supported by evidence, experts in the field, and their leading peers. This could increase GPs' confidence, uniformity in the adoption of the topic, and improvement in adherence to topic guidelines, achieving further reductions in (unnecessary) antibiotic prescribing.

In particular, recommendation three as part of the guidelines' strategy, e.g., as a decision aid in the clinical pathway, could reinforce GPs' confidence. This could serve as a reminder of rapid access in times of patient pressure or demand, lack of resources or increased practice volume, and time constraints. Research has shown that GPs comply with professional guidelines in up to 70% of their management decisions [150].

Physicians are generally positive about the use of CRP-POCT and have expressed that they need proper indication to interpret POCT cut-off values and skills training to use POCT safely [149]. Incorporating the topic of negotiation, shared decision-making, and communication skills as part of the routine training for all new and regular in-house GPs could be an easier way to ensure that GPs improve communication with patients. It would also increase their confidence when in doubt or when they feel under pressure to prescribe antibiotics.

National and local conferences for GPs provide an opportunity for an update of medical education, and communication skills are part of the teaching profiles for medical students.

At patient level

Including the topic of patient-physician communication and shared-decision making as part of the public information campaign on ABR led by StAR could be an opportunity to enable the population to modify their perception and attitudes towards a decision of no antibiotic prescribing. An additional opportunity could be the use of patients' flyers in GP practices addressing how POCTs are used to support a doctor's decision and the importance of a prior clinical examination before considering POCT.

Potential barriers to implementation

In line with the opportunities and facilitators described in previous sections, some barriers to implementation merit consideration.

Very importantly, a lack of clearer guidelines for doctors that integrate relevant up-to-date evidence could limit the scope and adoption of strategies that aim to reduce (unnecessary) antibiotic prescribing, leading to less effective results [7,118,159]. Especially a lack of involvement of GPs in developing prescribing guidelines could be a major limitation.

A lack of evidence-based guidance with support for interpreting CRP values, especially a lack of strategy to deal with intermediate CRP concentration values, could limit and compromise doctors' decision-making. It is well acknowledged that CRP-POCT does not allow clear discrimination for all types of RTI when CRP values range as intermediate, as these could be very broad [108,115].

Addressing both time pressure concerning medical decision-making and time constraints in negotiating not prescribing antibiotics is pivotal in the acceptance and adherence to guidelines. In particular, time pressure is one of the most important potential barriers to using evidence-based decisions in primary care [168]. Not having enough time to consult all patient needs and the potential for illness deterioration (especial concern from GPs) and for establishing proper patient-physician communication to deal with patient's expectations (for antibiotics) could lead to the unnecessary administration of antibiotics. A high practice volume with increased workload and decreased resources could also increase time pressure and affect adherence to evidence-based recommendations. Consequently, a lack of rapid access to information on the topic and a lack of a backup support system for GPs could further compromise implementation and increase the withdrawal of commitment.

If the recommendations are adopted, feedback on this performance will be needed. A lack of data on antibiotic consumption exclusive to primary care and a lack of distinction between outpatient services could be a barrier to properly quantifying the appropriateness of antibiotic prescribing. Consequently, this could interfere with the potential for feedback on the monitoring and achievements of implemented strategies.

5. Summary

This policy brief summarises the issues for the need to reduce unnecessary antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in ambulatory (primary) care by optimizing the use of CRP-POCT and its integration into clinical practice guidelines. It integrates a summary of the current evidence from a meta-analysis of RCTs on the clinical effectiveness of CRP-POCT to reduce antibiotic prescribing for RTIs. Based on this, and both high-profile RCTs and guidelines, it considers the steps that can be taken to address the continuing issue of unnecessary antibiotic prescribing, which can be a challenge due to the following main factors:

- data on antibiotic consumption (for RTIs) from Swiss primary care are limited
- documentation of the use of CRP-POCT to reduce unnecessary antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in Swiss primary care is limited
- guidance on the use of CRP-POCT to reduce unnecessary antibiotic prescribing for RTIs in primary care is lacking
- advice for physicians on how to deal with patients' pressure and the decision of not prescribing antibiotics is lacking

The most up-to-date meta-analysis demonstrates that CRP-POCT can significantly and safely reduce antibiotic prescribing at the index consultations for RTIs in outpatient care compared with usual care. When CRP cut-off guidance was applied, CRP-POCT significantly reduced antibiotic prescribing in children and enhanced the overall effect in adults. Although there was an increase in the re-consultation rates, the meta-analysis demonstrates that the benefits of CRP-POCT in reducing antibiotic prescribing outweigh the potential harms. One high-profile RCT included in the meta-analysis showed that the immediate effect was sustained at 12 months. Two high-profile RCTs included in the meta-analysis showed that the multifaceted intervention consisting of CRP-POCT plus the added effect of negotiation-communication skills further enhanced the effect already gained by CRP-POCT in reducing antibiotic prescribing. This and evidence from economic evaluations and individual RCTs have led to the wide-scale adoption of CRP-POCT in many countries, especially Europe. Several international clinical guidelines have integrated CRP-POCT as part of the clinical assessment for managing and treating RTIs.

The present framework of the Swiss healthcare system is favourable for implementing evidence on CRP-POCT. The window of potential opportunities to reduce unnecessary antibiotic prescribing by optimising the use of CRP-POCT lies in integrating the topic into the existing local and national strategies to enhance antibiotic stewardship. The value of CRP-POCT in tackling infectious diseases and limiting ABR could be better established through their integration into best-practice guidelines.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank Sarah Mantwill and Tanya Kasper from the SLHS coordination team for their guidance and helpful support. I would especially like to thank Andreas Plate and my supervisors, Oliver Senn and Stefan Neuner-Jehle, for their valuable comments on the content of this Policy Brief.

References

Systematic reviews used in this policy brief:

[4,27,29,32,48,49,55,58,68,86,105,107,108,115,149,151,154]

- [4] The Review on Antimicrobial Resistance. Rapid diagnostics: Stopping Unnecessary Use Of Antibiotics. 2015.
- [27] Naylor, N.R.; Atun, R.; Zhu, N.; Kulasabanathan, K.; Silva, S.; Chatterjee, A.; Knight, G.M.; Robotham, J.V. Estimating the burden of antimicrobial resistance: a systematic literature review. Antimicrob Resist Infect Control 2018, 7, 58.
- [29] Costelloe, C.; Metcalfe, C.; Lovering, A.; Mant, D.; Hay, A.D. Effect of antibiotic prescribing in primary care on antimicrobial resistance in individual patients: systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ 2010, 340, c2096.
- [32] Bell, B.G.; Schellevis, F.; Stobberingh, E.; Goossens, H.; Pringle, M. A systematic review and metaanalysis of the effects of antibiotic consumption on antibiotic resistance. BMC Infect Dis 2014, 14, 13.
- [48] Drekonja, D.M.; Filice, G.A.; Greer, N.; Olson, A.; MacDonald, R.; Rutks, I.; Wilt, T.J. Antimicrobial stewardship in outpatient settings: a systematic review. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2015, 36, 142-152.
- [49] Schuts, E.C.; Hulscher, M.; Mouton, J.W.; Verduin, C.M.; Stuart, J.; Overdiek, H.; van der Linden, P.D.; Natsch, S.; Hertogh, C.; Wolfs, T.F.W., et al. Current evidence on hospital antimicrobial stewardship objectives: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Infect Dis 2016, 16, 847-856.
- [55] Davari, M.; Khorasani, E.; Tigabu, B.M. Factors Influencing Prescribing Decisions of Physicians: A Review. Ethiop J Health Sci 2018, 28, 795-804.
- [57] Lopez-Vazquez, P.; Vazquez-Lago, J.M.; Figueiras, A. Misprescription of antibiotics in primary care: a critical systematic review of its determinants. J Eval Clin Pract 2012, 18, 473-484.
- [67] Lucas, P.J.; Cabral, C.; Hay, A.D.; Horwood, J. A systematic review of parent and clinician views and perceptions that influence prescribing decisions in relation to acute childhood infections in primary care. Scand J Prim Health Care 2015, 33, 11-20.
- [85] Puhan, M.A.; Vollenweider, D.; Latshang, T.; Steurer, J.; Steurer-Stey, C. Exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: when are antibiotics indicated? A systematic review. Respir Res 2007, 8, 30.
- [104] Van den Bruel, A.; Haj-Hassan, T.; Thompson, M.; Buntinx, F.; Mant, D. Diagnostic value of clinical features at presentation to identify serious infection in children in developed countries: a systematic review. Lancet 2010, 375, 834-845.
- [106] Tonkin-Crine, S.K.; Tan, P.S.; van Hecke, O.; Wang, K.; Roberts, N.W.; McCullough, A.; Hansen, M.P.; Butler, C.C.; Del Mar, C.B. Clinician-targeted interventions to influence antibiotic prescribing behaviour for acute respiratory infections in primary care: an overview of systematic reviews. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2017, 9, CD012252.
- [107] Falk, G.; Fahey, T. C-reactive protein and community-acquired pneumonia in ambulatory care: systematic review of diagnostic accuracy studies. Fam Pract 2009, 26, 10-21.
- [114] Martínez-González, N.; Keizer, E.; Plate, A.; Coenen, S.; Valeri, F.; Verbakel, J.; Rosemann, T.; Neuner-Jehle, S.; Senn, O. Point-of-Care C-Reactive Protein Testing to Reduce Antibiotic Prescribing for Respiratory Tract Infections in Primary Care: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomised Controlled Trials. Antibiotics 2020, 9, 610.
- [148] Jones, C.H.; Howick, J.; Roberts, N.W.; Price, C.P.; Heneghan, C.; Plüddemann, A.; Thompson, M. Primary care clinicians' attitudes towards point-of-care blood testing: a systematic review of qualitative studies. BMC Fam Pract 2013, 14, 117.
- [150] Huang, Y.; Chen, R.; Wu, T.; Wei, X.; Guo, A. Association between point-of-care CRP testing and antibiotic prescribing in respiratory tract infections: a systematic review and meta-analysis of primary care studies. Br J Gen Pract 2013, 63, e787-794.
- [153] Verbakel, J.Y.; Lee, J.J.; Goyder, C.; Tan, P.S.; Ananthakumar, T.; Turner, P.J.; Hayward, G.; Van den Bruel, A. Impact of point-of-care C reactive protein in ambulatory care: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ Open 2019, 9, e025036.

Complete reference list:

- [1] Interagency Coordination Group (IACG) on Antimicrobial Resistance. No time to wait: securing the future from drug-resistant infections: Report to the secretary-general of the united nations. April 2019. Available online: <u>https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/documents/no-time-to-wait-securing-the-future-from-drug-resistant-infections-en.pdf?sfvrsn=5b424d7 6</u>.
- [2] O'Neill, J. Tackling drug-resistant infections globally: final report and recommendations. London: Review on Antimicrobial Resistance. 2016. Available online: <u>https://amr-review.org/sites/default/files/160518_Final%20paper_with%20cover.pdf</u>.
- [3] World Health Organization. Antimicrobial Resistance: Global Report on Surveillance. 2014. Available online: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/112642/1/9789241564748 eng.pdf.
- [4] The Review on Antimicrobial Resistance. Rapid diagnostics: Stopping Unnecessary Use Of Antibiotics. 2015.
- [5] Federal Office of Public Health. The Federal Council's health-policy priorities: Gesundheit2020 (Health2020); Bern, Switzerland, 2013.
- [6] le News. Switzerland launches new campaign against antibiotic abuse. Available online: <u>https://lenews.ch/2018/11/16/switzerland-launches-new-campaign-against-antibiotic-abuse/</u>.
- [7] Swiss Federal Office of Public Health. Strategy on Antibiotic Resistance Switzerland StAR. Liebefeld: FOPH; 2015. Available online: <u>https://www.blv.admin.ch/blv/en/home/das-blv/strategien/nationale-strategie-antibiotikaresistenzen.html</u>.
- [8] Swiss Centre for Antibiotic Resistance anresis.ch. Meldungen ausgewählter multiresistenter Mikroorganismen in der Schweiz. Bern, Switzerland. In: Informationsmagazin für medizinische Fachpersonen und Medienschaffende; Bundesamt für Gesundheit BAG: Bern, Switzerland, pp 8-9. Available on: <u>http://www.anresis.ch</u> (accessed August 2020).
- [9] An INterface For Empirical antimicrobial ChemoTherapy banresis by ANRESIS INFECT minterface. Available online: <u>https://infect.info/</u>.
- [10] ANRESIS. Swiss Antibiotic Resistance Report 2018: Usage of Antibiotics and Occurrence of Antibiotic Resistance in Bacteria from Humans and Animals in Switzerland. Available on: <u>https://www.bundespublikationen.admin.ch/cshop_mimes_bbl/8C/8CDCD4590EE41ED8B</u> <u>9C944668445697E.pdf</u>.
- [11] World Health Organisation. The evolving threat of antimicrobial resistance: Options for action. 2012. Available online: <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/44812</u>.
- [12] Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Antibiotic Use for Healthcare: Core Elements of Antibiotic Stewardship. Available on: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/antibiotic-use/core-elements/index.html#:~:text=Antibiotic%20stewardship%20is%20the%20effort,use%2C%20and%20combat%20antibiotic%20resistance</u>.
- [13] Flemming, A. Penicillin's finder assays its future, New York Times, 1945, vol. 21.
- [14] Levy, S.B. Factors impacting on the problem of antibiotic resistance. J Antimicrob Chemother 2002, 49, 25-30.
- [15] Mahoney, J.F.; Arnold, R.C.; Harris, A. Penicillin Treatment of Early Syphilis-A Preliminary Report. Am J Public Health Nations Health 1943, 33, 1387-1391.
- [16] Chain, E.; Florey, H.W.; Gardner, A.D.; Heatley, N.G.; Jennings, M.A.; Orr-Ewing, J.; Sanders, A.G.; Peltier, L.F. THE CLASSIC: Penicillin as a Chemotherapeutic Agent. Clin Orthop Relat Res 2005, 439, 23-26.
- [17] Coates, A.; Hu, Y.; Bax, R.; Page, C. The future challenges facing the development of new antimicrobial drugs. Nature reviews. Drug discovery 2002, 1, 895-910.
- [18] Powers, J.H. Antimicrobial drug development- the past, the present, and the future. Clin Microbiol Infect 2004, 10 Suppl 4, 23-31.
- [19] Cassini, A.; Högberg, L.D.; Plachouras, D.; Quattrocchi, A.; Hoxha, A.; Simonsen, G.S.; Colomb-Cotinat, M.; Kretzschmar, M.E.; Devleesschauwer, B.; Cecchini, M., et al. Attributable deaths and disability-adjusted life-years caused by infections with antibioticresistant bacteria in the EU and the European Economic Area in 2015: a population-level modelling analysis. Lancet Infect Dis 2019, 19, 56-66.
- [20] Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. List of OECD countries. Available online: <u>https://www.oecd.org/about/members-and-partners/</u>.

- [21] Cecchini, M.; Langer, J.; Slawomirski, L. Antimicrobial Resistance In G7 Countries And Beyond: economic issues, policies and options for action. 2015. Available online: <u>https://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/Antimicrobial-Resistance-in-G7-Countries-and-Beyond.pdf</u>.
- [22] Dadgostar, P. Antimicrobial Resistance: Implications and Costs. Infect Drug Resist 2019, 12, 3903-3910.
- [23] Butler, M.S.; Buss, A.D. Natural products--the future scaffolds for novel antibiotics? Biochemical pharmacology 2006, 71, 919-929.
- [24] Hair, P.I.; Keam, S.J. Daptomycin: a review of its use in the management of complicated skin and soft-tissue infections and Staphylococcus aureus bacteraemia. Drugs 2007, 67, 1483-1512.
- [25] Zappia, G.; Menendez, P.; Monache, G.D.; Misiti, D.; Nevola, L.; Botta, B. The contribution of oxazolidinone frame to the biological activity of pharmaceutical drugs and natural products. Mini Rev Med Chem 2007, 7, 389-409.
- [26] Coates, A.R.M.; Halls, G.; Hu, Y. Novel classes of antibiotics or more of the same? Br J Pharmacol 2011, 163, 184-194.
- [27] Naylor, N.R.; Atun, R.; Zhu, N.; Kulasabanathan, K.; Silva, S.; Chatterjee, A.; Knight, G.M.; Robotham, J.V. Estimating the burden of antimicrobial resistance: a systematic literature review. Antimicrob Resist Infect Control 2018, 7, 58.
- [28] Cohen, M.L. Epidemiology of Drug Resistance: Implications for a Post—Antimicrobial Era. Science 1992, 257, 1050-1055.
- [29] Costelloe, C.; Metcalfe, C.; Lovering, A.; Mant, D.; Hay, A.D. Effect of antibiotic prescribing in primary care on antimicrobial resistance in individual patients: systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ 2010, 340, c2096.
- [30] Little, P.; Gould, C.; Williamson, I.; Warner, G.; Gantley, M.; Kinmonth, A.L. Reattendance and complications in a randomised trial of prescribing strategies for sore throat: the medicalising effect of prescribing antibiotics. BMJ 1997, 315, 350-352.
- [31] Goossens, H.; Ferech, M.; Vander Stichele, R.; Elseviers, M. Outpatient antibiotic use in Europe and association with resistance: a cross-national database study. Lancet 2005, 365, 579-587.
- [32] Bell, B.G.; Schellevis, F.; Stobberingh, E.; Goossens, H.; Pringle, M. A systematic review and meta-analysis of the effects of antibiotic consumption on antibiotic resistance. BMC Infect Dis 2014, 14, 13.
- [33] European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Antimicrobial resistance surveillance in Europe. Annual report of the European Antimicrobial Resistance Surveillance Network (EARS-Net). 2011. Availabe on: <u>http://www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications/Publications/antimicrobial-resistance-</u> surveillance-europe-2011.pdf.
- [34] Lode, H. Safety and tolerability of commonly prescribed oral antibiotics for the treatment of respiratory tract infections. Am J Med 2010, 123, S26-38.
- [35] Chang, C.Y.; Schiano, T.D. Review article: drug hepatotoxicity. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2007, 25, 1135-1151.
- [36] Riedel, S.; Beekmann, S.E.; Heilmann, K.P.; Richter, S.S.; Garcia-de-Lomas, J.; Ferech, M.; Goosens, H.; Doern, G.V. Antimicrobial use in Europe and antimicrobial resistance in Streptococcus pneumoniae. European journal of clinical microbiology & infectious diseases : official publication of the European Society of Clinical Microbiology 2007, 26, 485-490.
- [37] Annual Report of the European Antimicrobial Resistance Surveillance Network (EARS-Net) European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control; Stockholm, Sweden: 2018. Surveillance of Antimicrobial Resistance in Europe 2018. Available on: <u>https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications-data/surveillance-antimicrobial-resistanceeurope-2018</u>.
- [38] European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC). Annual Epidemiological Report. Antimicrobial consumption in the EU/EEA. Annual epidemiological report for 2018. Available on: <u>https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications-data/summary-latest-data-antibiotic-consumption-eu-2018</u>.
- [39] Federal Office of Public Health (FOPH). What is the total consumption of antibiotics? Available on: <u>https://www.bag.admin.ch/bag/en/home/krankheiten/infektionskrankheiten-bekaempfen/antibiotikaresistenzen/wie-entwickelt-sich-die-antibiotikaresistenzlage---.html.</u>
- [40] European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC). Summary of the Latest Data on Antibiotic Consumption in the European Union. ESAC-Net Surveillance Data. Available

online: <u>https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications-data/summary-latest-data-antibiotic-</u> <u>consumption-eu-2018</u>.

- [41] Akkerman, A.E.; Kuyvenhoven, M.M.; van der Wouden, J.C.; Verheij, T.J. Determinants of antibiotic overprescribing in respiratory tract infections in general practice. J Antimicrob Chemother 2005, 56, 930-936.
- [42] Whaley, L.E.; Businger, A.C.; Dempsey, P.P.; Linder, J.A. Visit complexity, diagnostic uncertainty, and antibiotic prescribing for acute cough in primary care: a retrospective study. BMC Fam Pract 2013, 14, 120.
- [43] May, L.; Gudger, G.; Armstrong, P.; Brooks, G.; Hinds, P.; Bhat, R.; Moran, G.J.; Schwartz, L.; Cosgrove, S.E.; Klein, E.Y., et al. Multisite exploration of clinical decision making for antibiotic use by emergency medicine providers using quantitative and qualitative methods. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2014, 35, 1114-1125.
- [44] World Health Organization. Global action plan on antimicrobial resistance. 2015. Available online: <u>http://www.emro.who.int/health-topics/drug-resistance/global-action-plan.html</u>.
- [45] The White House. National action Plan for combating Antibiotic-Resistant Bacteria. 2015: Washington. Available on: <u>https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/docs/national_action_plan_for_combating_antibotic-resistant_bacteria.pdf</u>.
- [46] European Commission. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council. Action plan against the rising threats from Antimicrobial Resistance. 2011: Brussels. Available on: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/index_en</u>.
- [47] Mazzaglia, G.; Caputi, A.P.; Rossi, A.; Bettoncelli, G.; Stefanini, G.; Ventriglia, G.; Nardi, R.; Brignoli, O.; Cricelli, C. Exploring patient- and doctor-related variables associated with antibiotic prescribing for respiratory infections in primary care. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2003, 59, 651-657.
- [48] Drekonja, D.M.; Filice, G.A.; Greer, N.; Olson, A.; MacDonald, R.; Rutks, I.; Wilt, T.J. Antimicrobial stewardship in outpatient settings: a systematic review. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2015, 36, 142-152.
- [49] Schuts, E.C.; Hulscher, M.; Mouton, J.W.; Verduin, C.M.; Stuart, J.; Overdiek, H.; van der Linden, P.D.; Natsch, S.; Hertogh, C.; Wolfs, T.F.W., et al. Current evidence on hospital antimicrobial stewardship objectives: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Infect Dis 2016, 16, 847-856.
- [50] Alothman, A.; Algwizani, A.; Alsulaiman, M.; Alalwan, A.; Binsalih, S.; Bosaeed, M. Knowledge and Attitude of Physicians Toward Prescribing Antibiotics and the Risk of Resistance in Two Reference Hospitals. Infect Dis (Auckl) 2016, 9, 33-38.
- [51] Juárez-Hernández, E.; Uribe, M. The lack of guidelines and government policies for regulating nonprescription sale of antibiotics and its medical consequences. Annals of hepatology 2019, 18, 783-785.
- [52] Strandberg, E.L.; Brorsson, A.; André, M.; Gröndal, H.; Mölstad, S.; Hedin, K. Interacting factors associated with Low antibiotic prescribing for respiratory tract infections in primary health care a mixed methods study in Sweden. BMC Fam Pract 2016, 17, 78.
- [53] Wood, F.; Simpson, S.; Butler, C.C. Socially responsible antibiotic choices in primary care: a qualitative study of GPs' decisions to prescribe broad-spectrum and fluroquinolone antibiotics. Fam Pract 2007, 24, 427-434.
- [54] Ljungberg, C.; Lindblad, A.K.; Tully, M.P. Hospital doctors' views of factors influencing their prescribing. J Eval Clin Pract 2007, 13, 765-771.
- [55] Davari, M.; Khorasani, E.; Tigabu, B.M. Factors Influencing Prescribing Decisions of Physicians: A Review. Ethiop J Health Sci 2018, 28, 795-804.
- [56] European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC). Antimicrobial consumption. In: ECDC. Annual epidemiological report for 2017. Available online: <u>https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications-data/summary-latest-data-antibiotic-consumption-eu-2017</u>.
- [57] Antibiotic overuse: the influence of social norms. J Am Coll Surg 2008, 207, 265-275.
- [58] Lopez-Vazquez, P.; Vazquez-Lago, J.M.; Figueiras, A. Misprescription of antibiotics in primary care: a critical systematic review of its determinants. J Eval Clin Pract 2012, 18, 473-484.
- [59] Coenen, S.; Michiels, B.; Renard, D.; Denekens, J.; Van Royen, P. Antibiotic prescribing for acute cough: the effect of perceived patient demand. Br J Gen Pract 2006, 56, 183-190.
- [60] Hamm, R.M.; Hicks, R.J.; Bemben, D.A. Antibiotics and respiratory infections: are patients more satisfied when expectations are met? J Fam Pract 1996, 43, 56-62.

- [61] Mangione-Smith, R.; Elliott, M.N.; Stivers, T.; McDonald, L.; Heritage, J.; McGlynn, E.A. Racial/ethnic variation in parent expectations for antibiotics: implications for public health campaigns. Pediatrics 2004, 113, e385-394.
- [62] McNulty, C.A.; Nichols, T.; French, D.P.; Joshi, P.; Butler, C.C. Expectations for consultations and antibiotics for respiratory tract infection in primary care: the RTI clinical iceberg. Br J Gen Pract 2013, 63, e429-436.
- [63] Calbo, E.; Alvarez-Rocha, L.; Gudiol, F.; Pasquau, J. A review of the factors influencing antimicrobial prescribing. Enferm Infecc Microbiol Clin 2013, 31 Suppl 4, 12-15.
- [64] Broom, A.; Broom, J.; Kirby, E. Cultures of resistance? A Bourdieusian analysis of doctors' antibiotic prescribing. Social science & medicine (1982) 2014, 110, 81-88.
- [65] Kumar, S.; Little, P.; Britten, N. Why do general practitioners prescribe antibiotics for sore throat? Grounded theory interview study. BMJ 2003, 326, 138.
- [66] Avorn, J.; Solomon, D.H. Cultural and economic factors that (mis)shape antibiotic use: the nonpharmacologic basis of therapeutics. Ann Intern Med 2000, 133, 128-135.
- [67] Butler, C.C.; Rollnick, S.; Pill, R.; Maggs-Rapport, F.; Stott, N. Understanding the culture of prescribing: qualitative study of general practitioners' and patients' perceptions of antibiotics for sore throats. BMJ 1998, 317, 637-642.
- [68] Lucas, P.J.; Cabral, C.; Hay, A.D.; Horwood, J. A systematic review of parent and clinician views and perceptions that influence prescribing decisions in relation to acute childhood infections in primary care. Scand J Prim Health Care 2015, 33, 11-20.
- [69] Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Measuring outpatient antibiotic prescribing. Available on: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/antibiotic-use/community/programs-</u> measurement/measuring-antibiotic-prescribing.html.
- [70] Fleming-Dutra, K.E.; Hersh, A.L.; Shapiro, D.J.; Bartoces, M.; Enns, E.A.; File, T.M., Jr.; Finkelstein, J.A.; Gerber, J.S.; Hyun, D.Y.; Linder, J.A., et al. Prevalence of Inappropriate Antibiotic Prescriptions Among US Ambulatory Care Visits, 2010-2011. JAMA 2016, 315, 1864-1873.
- [71] Cizman, M. The use and resistance to antibiotics in the community. Int J Antimicrob Agents 2003, 21, 297-307.
- [72] Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Antibiotic/Antimicrobial Resistance (AR / AMR). Available on: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/drugresistance/</u>.
- [73] Hooton, T.M.; Levy, S.B. Antimicrobial resistance: a plan of action for community practice. Am Fam Physician 2001, 63, 1087-1098.
- [74] Van Boeckel, T.P.; Gandra, S.; Ashok, A.; Caudron, Q.; Grenfell, B.T.; Levin, S.A.; Laxminarayan, R. Global antibiotic consumption 2000 to 2010: an analysis of national pharmaceutical sales data. Lancet Infect Dis 2014, 14, 742-750.
- [75] Sun, L.; Klein, E.Y.; Laxminarayan, R. Seasonality and temporal correlation between community antibiotic use and resistance in the United States. Clin Infect Dis 2012, 55, 687-694.
- [76] Lee, G.C.; Reveles, K.R.; Attridge, R.T.; Lawson, K.A.; Mansi, I.A.; Lewis, J.S.; Frei, C.R. Outpatient antibiotic prescribing in the United States: 2000 to 2010. BMC Medicine 2014, 12, 96.
- [77] Gulliford, M.C.; Dregan, A.; Moore, M.V.; Ashworth, M.; Staa, T.v.; McCann, G.; Charlton, J.; Yardley, L.; Little, P.; McDermott, L. Continued high rates of antibiotic prescribing to adults with respiratory tract infection: survey of 568 UK general practices. BMJ Open 2014, 4, e006245.
- [78] Wise, R.; Hart, T.; Cars, O.; Streulens, M.; Helmuth, R.; Huovinen, P.; Sprenger, M. Antimicrobial resistance. Is a major threat to public health. BMJ 1998, 317, 609-610.
- [79] Smith, S.M.; Fahey, T.; Smucny, J.; Becker, L.A. Antibiotics for acute bronchitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2014, 3, CD000245.
- [80] Little, P.; Stuart, B.; Moore, M.; Coenen, S.; Butler, C.C.; Godycki-Cwirko, M.; Mierzecki, A.; Chlabicz, S.; Torres, A.; Almirall, J., et al. Amoxicillin for acute lower-respiratory-tract infection in primary care when pneumonia is not suspected: a 12-country, randomised, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet Infect Dis 2013, 13, 123-129.
- [81] Spurling, G.K.; Del Mar, C.B.; Dooley, L.; Foxlee, R.; Farley, R. Delayed antibiotic prescriptions for respiratory infections. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2017, 9, CD004417.
- [82] Arroll, B.; Kenealy, T. Antibiotics for the common cold and acute purulent rhinitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2005, 10.1002/14651858.CD000247.pub2, Cd000247.
- [83] Del Mar, C.B.; Glasziou, P.P.; Spinks, A.B. Antibiotics for sore throat. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2006, 10.1002/14651858.CD000023.pub3.

- [84] Glasziou, P.P.; Del Mar, C.B.; Sanders, S.L.; Hayem, M. Antibiotics for acute otitis media in children. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2004, 10.1002/14651858.CD000219.pub2, Cd000219.
- [85] Butler, C.C.; Hood, K.; Verheij, T.; Little, P.; Melbye, H.; Nuttall, J.; Kelly, M.J.; Molstad, S.; Godycki-Cwirko, M.; Almirall, J., et al. Variation in antibiotic prescribing and its impact on recovery in patients with acute cough in primary care: prospective study in 13 countries. BMJ 2009, 338, b2242.
- [86] Puhan, M.A.; Vollenweider, D.; Latshang, T.; Steurer, J.; Steurer-Stey, C. Exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: when are antibiotics indicated? A systematic review. Respir Res 2007, 8, 30.
- [87] Harris, A.M.; Hicks, L.A.; Qaseem, A. Appropriate Antibiotic Use for Acute Respiratory Tract Infection in Adults: Advice for High-Value Care From the American College of Physicians and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Ann Intern Med 2016, 164, 425-434.
- [88] National Institute for Health and Care Excellence NICE. Self-limiting respiratory tract infections—antibiotic prescribing overview: United Kingdom; 2008 [cited 2017 22/6/17]. Available on: <u>http://pathways.nice.org.uk/pathways/self-limiting-respiratory-tract-infections--antibiotic-prescribing</u>.
- [89] Gulliford, M.C.; Moore, M.V.; Little, P.; Hay, A.D.; Fox, R.; Prevost, A.T.; Juszczyk, D.; Charlton, J.; Ashworth, M. Safety of reduced antibiotic prescribing for self limiting respiratory tract infections in primary care: cohort study using electronic health records. BMJ 2016, 354, i3410.
- [90] Garbutt, J.M.; Banister, C.; Spitznagel, E.; Piccirillo, J.F. Amoxicillin for acute rhinosinusitis: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2012, 307, 685-692.
- [91] Silverman, M.; Povitz, M.; Sontrop, J.M.; Li, L.; Richard, L.; Cejic, S.; Shariff, S.Z. Antibiotic Prescribing for Nonbacterial Acute Upper Respiratory Infections in Elderly Persons. Ann Intern Med 2017, 166, 765-774.
- [92] Schroeck, J.L.; Ruh, C.A.; Sellick, J.A., Jr.; Ott, M.C.; Mattappallil, A.; Mergenhagen, K.A. Factors associated with antibiotic misuse in outpatient treatment for upper respiratory tract infections. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2015, 59, 3848-3852.
- [93] Tan, T.; Little, P.; Stokes, T. Antibiotic prescribing for self limiting respiratory tract infections in primary care: summary of NICE guidance. BMJ 2008, 337, a437.
- [94] Schweizerische Gesundheitsobservatorium (Obsan). Ärztinnen und Ärzte in freier Praxis. Dichte der Ärztinnen und Ärzte in freier Praxis - 2017. Available online: <u>https://www.obsan.admin.ch/de/indikatoren/aerztinnen-und-aerzte-freier-praxis</u>.
- [95] Zweigner, J.; Meyer, E.; Gastmeier, P.; Schwab, F. Rate of antibiotic prescriptions in German outpatient care are the guidelines followed or are they still exceeded? GMS Hyg Infect Control 2018, 13, Doc04.
- [96] DemoSCOPE. Survey on Antimicrobial Resistance commissioned by the Federal Office of Public Health. September 2016. Available on: https://www.star.admin.ch/star/en/home/star/brennpunkte/brennpunkt-zwei.html.
- [97] Hersberger, K.E.; Botomino, A.; Sarkar, R.; Tschudi, P.; Bucher, H.C.; Briel, M. Prescribed medications and pharmacy interventions for acute respiratory tract infections in Swiss primary care. J Clin Pharm Ther 2009, 34, 387-395.
- [98] Streit, S.; Frey, P.; Singer, S.; Bollag, U.; Meli, D.N. Clinical and haematological predictors of antibiotic prescribing for acute cough in adults in Swiss practices an observational study. BMC Fam Pract 2015, 16, 15.
- [99] Glinz, D.; Leon Reyes, S.; Saccilotto, R.; Widmer, A.F.; Zeller, A.; Bucher, H.C.; Hemkens, L.G. Quality of antibiotic prescribing of Swiss primary care physicians with high prescription rates: a nationwide survey. J Antimicrob Chemother 2017, 72, 3205-3212.
- [100] Achermann, R.; Suter, K.; Kronenberg, A.; Gyger, P.; Muhlemann, K.; Zimmerli, W.; Bucher, H.C. Antibiotic use in adult outpatients in Switzerland in relation to regions, seasonality and point of care tests. Clin Microbiol Infect 2011, 17, 855-861.
- [101] Filippini, M.; Masiero, G.; Moschetti, K. Socioeconomic determinants of regional differences in outpatient antibiotic consumption: evidence from Switzerland. Health Policy 2006, 78, 77-92.
- [102] Pan, Y.; Henderson, J.; Britt, H. Antibiotic prescribing in Australian general practice: how has it changed from 1990-91 to 2002-03? Respir Med 2006, 100, 2004-2011.
- [103] Adriaenssens, N.; Coenen, S.; Tonkin-Crine, S.; Verheij, T.J.; Little, P.; Goossens, H. European Surveillance of Antimicrobial Consumption (ESAC): disease-specific quality indicators for outpatient antibiotic prescribing. BMJ Qual Saf 2011, 20, 764-772.

- [104] Arnold, S.R.; To, T.; McIsaac, W.J.; Wang, E.E. Antibiotic prescribing for upper respiratory tract infection: the importance of diagnostic uncertainty. J Pediatr 2005, 146, 222-226.
- [105] Van den Bruel, A.; Haj-Hassan, T.; Thompson, M.; Buntinx, F.; Mant, D. Diagnostic value of clinical features at presentation to identify serious infection in children in developed countries: a systematic review. Lancet 2010, 375, 834-845.
- [106] Teepe, J.; Broekhuizen, B.D.L.; Loens, K.; Lammens, C.; leven, M.; Goossens, H.; Little, P.; Butler, C.C.; Coenen, S.; Godycki-Cwirko, M., et al. Predicting the presence of bacterial pathogens in the airways of primary care patients with acute cough. CMAJ 2017, 189, E50e55.
- [107] Tonkin-Crine, S.K.; Tan, P.S.; van Hecke, O.; Wang, K.; Roberts, N.W.; McCullough, A.; Hansen, M.P.; Butler, C.C.; Del Mar, C.B. Clinician-targeted interventions to influence antibiotic prescribing behaviour for acute respiratory infections in primary care: an overview of systematic reviews. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2017, 9, CD012252.
- [108] Falk, G.; Fahey, T. C-reactive protein and community-acquired pneumonia in ambulatory care: systematic review of diagnostic accuracy studies. Fam Pract 2009, 26, 10-21.
- [109] National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Pneumonia: Diagnosis and management of community- and hospital-acquired pneumonia in adults. NICE clinical guideline CG191; NICE: London, 2014.
- [110] Cooke, J.; Butler, C.; Hopstaken, R.; Dryden, M.S.; McNulty, C.; Hurding, S.; Moore, M.; Livermore, D.M. Narrative review of primary care point-of-care testing (POCT) and antibacterial use in respiratory tract infection (RTI). BMJ Open Respir Res 2015, 2, e000086.
- [111] van Vugt, S.F.; Broekhuizen, B.D.; Lammens, C.; Zuithoff, N.P.; de Jong, P.A.; Coenen, S.; leven, M.; Butler, C.C.; Goossens, H.; Little, P., et al. Use of serum C reactive protein and procalcitonin concentrations in addition to symptoms and signs to predict pneumonia in patients presenting to primary care with acute cough: diagnostic study. BMJ 2013, 346, f2450.
- [112] Woodhead, M.; Blasi, F.; Ewig, S.; Garau, J.; Huchon, G.; leven, M.; Ortqvist, A.; Schaberg, T.; Torres, A.; van der Heijden, G., et al. Guidelines for the management of adult lower respiratory tract infections full version. Clin Microbiol Infect 2011, 17 Suppl 6, E1-59.
- [113] Aabenhus, R.; Jensen, J.U.; Jorgensen, K.J.; Hrobjartsson, A.; Bjerrum, L. Biomarkers as point-of-care tests to guide prescription of antibiotics in patients with acute respiratory infections in primary care. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2014, 11, CD010130.
- [114] Briel, M.; Young, J.; Tschudi, P.; Hersberger, K.E.; Hugenschmidt, C.; Langewitz, W.; Bucher, H.C. Prevalence and influence of diagnostic tests for acute respiratory tract infections in primary care. Swiss Med Wkly 2006, 136, 248-253.
- [115] Martínez-González, N.; Keizer, E.; Plate, A.; Coenen, S.; Valeri, F.; Verbakel, J.; Rosemann, T.; Neuner-Jehle, S.; Senn, O. Point-of-Care C-Reactive Protein Testing to Reduce Antibiotic Prescribing for Respiratory Tract Infections in Primary Care: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomised Controlled Trials. Antibiotics 2020, 9, 610.
- [116] Neuner-Jehle, S.; Grischott, T.; Markun, S.; Rosemann, T.; Senn, O.; Maeder, M. What interventions do general practitioners recommend avoiding? A nationwide survey from Switzerland. Swiss Med Wkly 2020, 150, w20283.
- [117] The Federal Council. Federal authorities launch a campaign to promote appropriate use of antibiotics. In The portal of the Swiss government, Bern, Switzerland. Available on: <u>https://www.admin.ch/gov/en/start/documentation/media-releases.msg-id-72860.html</u> (accessed August 2020).
- [118] Swiss Society for Infectious Diseases. SSI Guidelines and StAR Guidelines. Available online: <u>https://www.sginf.ch/guidelines/guidelines-overview.html</u>.
- [119] Puhan, D.; Vilan, S.; Huber, F. mediX Guideline Infektiologie 2019: Therapieempfehlungen. Available onliine: <u>https://www.medix.ch/media/medix_gl_infektiologie_8-2019.pdf</u>.
- [120] Pepys, M.B. The Acute Phase response and C-reactive Protein, in Oxford Textbook of Medicine; D.A. Warrell, e.a., Ed. Oxford University Press: 2003.
- [121] European Commission. A European One Health Action Plan against Antimicrobial Resistance (AMR). Available online: https://ec.europa.eu/health/amr/sites/amr/files/amr action plan 2017 en.pdf; 2017.
- [122] Federal Office of Public Health. National Strategy on Antibiotic Resistance (StAR). Raising awareness on the use of antibiotics campaign: "Antibiotics: Use wisely, take precisely". Available online: <u>https://www.bag.admin.ch/bag/en/home/das-bag/aktuell/news/news-09-11-2018.html</u> and <u>https://www.use-wisely-take-precisely.ch/campaign/</u>; FOPH: Switzerland, 2018.

- [123] Cals, J.W.; Butler, C.C.; Hopstaken, R.M.; Hood, K.; Dinant, G.J. Effect of point of care testing for C reactive protein and training in communication skills on antibiotic use in lower respiratory tract infections: cluster randomised trial. BMJ 2009, 338, b1374.
- [124] Little, P.; Stuart, B.; Francis, N.; Douglas, E.; Tonkin-Crine, S.; Anthierens, S.; Cals, J.W.; Melbye, H.; Santer, M.; Moore, M., et al. Effects of internet-based training on antibiotic prescribing rates for acute respiratory-tract infections: a multinational, cluster, randomised, factorial, controlled trial. Lancet 2013, 382, 1175-1182.
- [125] Anthierens, S.; Tonkin-Crine, S.; Douglas, E.; Fernandez-Vandellos, P.; Krawczyk, J.; Llor, C.; Cals, J.W.L.; Francis, N.A.; Yardley, L.; Coenen, S., et al. General practitioners' views on the acceptability and applicability of a web-based intervention to reduce antibiotic prescribing for acute cough in multiple European countries: a qualitative study prior to a randomised trial. BMC Fam Pract 2012, 13, 9.
- [126] Belongia, E.A.; Sullivan, B.J.; Chyou, P.H.; Madagame, E.; Reed, K.D.; Schwartz, B. A community intervention trial to promote judicious antibiotic use and reduce penicillin-resistant Streptococcus pneumoniae carriage in children. Pediatrics 2001, 108, 575-583.
- [127] Finkelstein, J.A.; Huang, S.S.; Kleinman, K.; Rifas-Shiman, S.L.; Stille, C.J.; Daniel, J.; Schiff, N.; Steingard, R.; Soumerai, S.B.; Ross-Degnan, D., et al. Impact of a 16-community trial to promote judicious antibiotic use in Massachusetts. Pediatrics 2008, 121, e15-23.
- [128] Schot, M.J.; Van den Bruel, A.; Broekhuizen, B.D.; Cals, J.W.; Noteboom, E.A.; Balemans, W.; Hopstaken, R.M.; van Delft, S.; de Wit, N.J.; Verheij, T.J. Point-of-care C-reactive protein to assist in primary care management of children with suspected non-serious lower respiratory tract infection: a randomised controlled trial. BJGP Open 2018, 2, bjgpopen18X101600.
- [129] Verbakel, J.Y.; Lemiengre, M.B.; De Burghgraeve, T.; De Sutter, A.; Aertgeerts, B.; Shinkins, B.; Perera, R.; Mant, D.; Van den Bruel, A.; Buntinx, F. Should all acutely ill children in primary care be tested with point-of-care CRP: a cluster randomised trial. BMC Med 2016, 14, 131.
- [130] Lemiengre, M.B.; Verbakel, J.Y.; Colman, R.; Van Roy, K.; De Burghgraeve, T.; Buntinx, F.; Aertgeerts, B.; De Baets, F.; De Sutter, A. Point-of-care CRP matters: normal CRP levels reduce immediate antibiotic prescribing for acutely ill children in primary care: a cluster randomized controlled trial. Scand J Prim Health Care 2018, 36, 423-436.
- [131] Lemiengre, M.B.; Verbakel, J.Y.; Colman, R.; De Burghgraeve, T.; Buntinx, F.; Aertgeerts, B.; De Baets, F.; De Sutter, A. Reducing inappropriate antibiotic prescribing for children in primary care: a cluster randomised controlled trial of two interventions. Br J Gen Pract 2018, 68, e204-e210.
- [132] Lemiengre, M.B.; Verbakel, J.Y.; De Burghgraeve, T.; Aertgeerts, B.; De Baets, F.; Buntinx, F.; De Sutter, A. Optimizing antibiotic prescribing for acutely ill children in primary care (ERNIE2 study protocol, part B): a cluster randomized, factorial controlled trial evaluating the effect of a point-of-care C-reactive protein test and a brief intervention combined with written safety net advice. BMC Pediatr 2014, 14, 246.
- [133] Van den Bruel, A.; Jones, C.; Thompson, M.; Mant, D. C-reactive protein point-of-care testing in acutely ill children: a mixed methods study in primary care. Arch Dis Child 2016, 101, 382-385.
- [134] Rebnord, I.K.; Sandvik, H.; Mjelle, A.B.; Hunskaar, S. Out-of-hours antibiotic prescription after screening with C reactive protein: a randomised controlled study. BMJ Open 2016, 6, e011231.
- [135] Rebnord, I.K.; Sandvik, H.; Mjelle, A.B.; Hunskaar, S. Factors predicting antibiotic prescription and referral to hospital for children with respiratory symptoms: secondary analysis of a randomised controlled study at out-of-hours services in primary care. BMJ Open 2017, 7, e012992.
- [136] Do, N.T.; Ta, N.T.; Tran, N.T.; Than, H.M.; Vu, B.T.; Hoang, L.B.; van Doorn, H.R.; Vu, D.T.; Cals, J.W.; Chandna, A., et al. Point-of-care C-reactive protein testing to reduce inappropriate use of antibiotics for non-severe acute respiratory infections in Vietnamese primary health care: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Glob Health 2016, 4, e633-641.
- [137] Andreeva, E.; Melbye, H. Usefulness of C-reactive protein testing in acute cough/respiratory tract infection: an open cluster-randomized clinical trial with C-reactive protein testing in the intervention group. BMC Fam Pract 2014, 15, 80.
- [138] Little, P.; Stuart, B.; Francis, N.; Douglas, E.; Tonkin-Crine, S.; Anthierens, S.; Cals, J.W.L.; Melbye, H.; Santer, M.; Moore, M., et al. Antibiotic Prescribing for Acute Respiratory Tract

Infections 12 Months After Communication and CRP Training: A Randomized Trial. Ann Fam Med 2019, 17, 125-132.

- [139] Yardley, L.; Douglas, E.; Anthierens, S.; Tonkin-Crine, S.; O'Reilly, G.; Stuart, B.; Geraghty, A.W.; Arden-Close, E.; van der Velden, A.W.; Goosens, H., et al. Evaluation of a web-based intervention to reduce antibiotic prescribing for LRTI in six European countries: quantitative process analysis of the GRACE/INTRO randomised controlled trial. Implement Sci 2013, 8, 134.
- [140] Cals, J.W.; de Bock, L.; Beckers, P.J.; Francis, N.A.; Hopstaken, R.M.; Hood, K.; de Bont, E.G.; Butler, C.C.; Dinant, G.J. Enhanced communication skills and C-reactive protein pointof-care testing for respiratory tract infection: 3.5-year follow-up of a cluster randomized trial. Ann Fam Med 2013, 11, 157-164.
- [141] Cals, J.W.; Hopstaken, R.M.; Butler, C.C.; Hood, K.; Severens, J.L.; Dinant, G.J. Improving management of patients with acute cough by C-reactive protein point of care testing and communication training (IMPAC3T): study protocol of a cluster randomised controlled trial. BMC Fam Pract 2007, 8, 15.
- [142] Gonzales, R.; Aagaard, E.M.; Camargo, C.A., Jr.; Ma, O.J.; Plautz, M.; Maselli, J.H.; McCulloch, C.E.; Levin, S.K.; Metlay, J.P. C-reactive protein testing does not decrease antibiotic use for acute cough illness when compared to a clinical algorithm. J Emerg Med 2011, 41, 1-7.
- [143] Cals, J.W.; Schot, M.J.; de Jong, S.A.; Dinant, G.J.; Hopstaken, R.M. Point-of-care C-reactive protein testing and antibiotic prescribing for respiratory tract infections: a randomized controlled trial. Ann Fam Med 2010, 8, 124-133.
- [144] Takemura, Y.; Ebisawa, K.; Kakoi, H.; Saitoh, H.; Kure, H.; Ishida, H.; Kure, M. Antibiotic selection patterns in acutely febrile new outpatients with or without immediate testing for C reactive protein and leucocyte count. J Clin Pathol 2005, 58, 729-733.
- [145] Diederichsen, H.Z.; Skamling, M.; Diederichsen, A.; Grinsted, P.; Antonsen, S.; Petersen, P.H.; Munck, A.P.; Kragstrup, J. Randomised controlled trial of CRP rapid test as a guide to treatment of respiratory infections in general practice. Scand J Prim Health Care 2000, 18, 39-43.
- [146] Diederichsen, H.Z.; Skamling, M.; Diederichsen, A.; Grinsted, P.; Antonsen, S.; Petersen, P.H.; Munck, A.P.; Kragstrup, J. [A randomized controlled trial of the use of CRP rapid test as a guide to treatment of respiratory infections in general practice]. Ugeskr Laeger 2001, 163, 3784-3787.
- [147] Melbye, H.; Aaraas, I.; Fleten, N.; Kolstrup, N.; Mikalsen, J.I. [The value of C-reactive protein testing in suspected lower respiratory tract infections. A study from general practice on the effect of a rapid test on antibiotic research and course of the disease in adults]. Tidsskr Nor Laegeforen 1995, 115, 1610-1615.
- [148] Li, G.; Lip, G.Y.H.; Marcucci, M.; Thabane, L.; Tian, J.; Levine, M.A. The number needed to treat for net effect (NNTnet) as a metric for measuring combined benefits and harms. J Clin Epidemiol 2020, 125, 100–107.
- [149] Jones, C.H.; Howick, J.; Roberts, N.W.; Price, C.P.; Heneghan, C.; Plüddemann, A.; Thompson, M. Primary care clinicians' attitudes towards point-of-care blood testing: a systematic review of qualitative studies. BMC Fam Pract 2013, 14, 117.
- [150] Grol, R.; Dalhuijsen, J.; Thomas, S.; Veld, C.i.t.; Rutten, G.; Mokkink, H. Attributes of clinical guidelines that influence use of guidelines in general practice: observational study. BMJ 1998, 317, 858-861.
- [151] Huang, Y.; Chen, R.; Wu, T.; Wei, X.; Guo, A. Association between point-of-care CRP testing and antibiotic prescribing in respiratory tract infections: a systematic review and metaanalysis of primary care studies. Br J Gen Pract 2013, 63, e787-794.
- [152] Strykowski, D.F.; Nielsen, A.B.; Llor, C.; Siersma, V.; Bjerrum, L. An intervention with access to C-reactive protein rapid test reduces antibiotic overprescribing in acute exacerbations of chronic bronchitis and COPD. Fam Pract 2015, 32, 395-400.
- [153] Minnaard, M.C.; de Groot, J.A.H.; Hopstaken, R.M.; Schierenberg, A.; de Wit, N.J.; Reitsma, J.B.; Broekhuizen, B.D.L.; van Vugt, S.F.; Neven, A.K.; Graffelman, A.W., et al. The added value of C-reactive protein measurement in diagnosing pneumonia in primary care: a meta-analysis of individual patient data. CMAJ 2017, 189, E56-E63.
- [154] Verbakel, J.Y.; Lee, J.J.; Goyder, C.; Tan, P.S.; Ananthakumar, T.; Turner, P.J.; Hayward, G.; Van den Bruel, A. Impact of point-of-care C reactive protein in ambulatory care: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ Open 2019, 9, e025036.

- [155] Anthierens, S.; Tonkin-Crine, S.; Cals, J.W.; Coenen, S.; Yardley, L.; Brookes-Howell, L.; Fernandez-Vandellos, P.; Krawczyk, J.; Godycki-Cwirko, M.; Llor, C., et al. Clinicians' views and experiences of interventions to enhance the quality of antibiotic prescribing for acute respiratory tract infections. J Gen Intern Med 2015, 30, 408-416.
- [156] Rollnick, S.; Kinnersley, P.; Butler, C. Context-bound communication skills training: development of a new method. Med Educ 2002, 36, 377-383.
- [157] Deckx, L.; Anthierens, S.; Magin, P.J.; Morgan, S.; McArthur, L.; Yardley, L.; Dallas, A.; Little, P.; van Driel, M.L. Focus on early-career GPs: qualitative evaluation of a multi-faceted educational intervention to improve antibiotic prescribing. Fam Pract 2017, 35, 99-104.
- [158] van der Zande, M.M.; Dembinsky, M.; Aresi, G.; van Staa, T.P. General practitioners' accounts of negotiating antibiotic prescribing decisions with patients: a qualitative study on what influences antibiotic prescribing in low, medium and high prescribing practices. BMC Fam Pract 2019, 20, 172.
- [159] Institut für Infektionskrankheiten. Swiss Centre for Antibiotic Resistance. <u>www.anresis.ch</u>.
- [160] Selby, K.; Cornuz, J.; Cohidon, C.; Gaspoz, J.-M.; Senn, N. How do Swiss general practitioners agree with and report adhering to a top-five list of unnecessary tests and treatments? Results of a cross-sectional survey. Eur J Gen Pract 2018, 24, 32-38.
- [161] Selby, K.; Gaspoz, J.M.; Rodondi, N.; Neuner-Jehle, S.; Perrier, A.; Zeller, A.; Cornuz, J. Creating a list of low-value health care activities in Swiss primary care. JAMA Intern Med 2015, 175, 640-642.
- [162] Mirko Saam, Alexandre von Kessel, Karin Wäfler. The Swiss recipe for containing antimicrobial resistance. AMR CONTROL 2018; Global and National Governance; Online Edition. Available on: <u>http://resistancecontrol.info/amr-control-2018-contents/</u>.
- [163] Oppong, R.; Jit, M.; Smith, R.D.; Butler, C.C.; Melbye, H.; Mölstad, S.; Coast, J. Costeffectiveness of point-of-care C-reactive protein testing to inform antibiotic prescribing decisions. Br J Gen Pract 2013, 63, e465-e471.
- [164] Oppong, R.; Smith, R.D.; Little, P.; Verheij, T.; Butler, C.C.; Goossens, H.; Coenen, S.; Jowett, S.; Roberts, T.E.; Achana, F., et al. Cost-effectiveness of internet-based training for primary care clinicians on antibiotic prescribing for acute respiratory tract infections in Europe. J Antimicrob Chemother 2018, 73, 3189-3198.
- [165] Bachmann, L.; Ulytė, A.; Dressel, H. Clinical practice guidelines of medical societies in Switzerland: analysis of the current state. Swiss Med Wkly 2019, 149, w20134.
- [166] Deutsche Gesellschaft für Allgemeinmedizin und Familienmedizin. Available on: <u>https://www.degam.de/guidelines.html</u>.
- [167] Federal Office of Public Health and Federal Food Safety and Veterinary Office and the Strategy on Antibiotic Resistance (StAR). Swiss Antibiotic Resistance Report 2018. Usage of Antibiotics and Occurrence of Antibiotic Resistance in Bacteria from Humans and Animals in Switzerland. Available on: <u>https://www.anresis.ch/publication-category/sarr/</u>.
- [168] McKenna, H.P.; Ashton, S.; Keeney, S. Barriers to evidence-based practice in primary care. J Adv Nurs 2004, 45, 178-189.

Appendix I

Table 1. Studies assessed in the meta-analysis: CRP-cut-off values applied to withhold or recommend antibiotic prescribing.

Study and country	Study design and clini- cal setting	Patient population	Intervention and number randomised at baseline (N)	CRP-POCT turnaround time and manufacturer	CRP (cut-off) interpretation guidance algorithm
Schot, 2018 [128] The Netherlands	Individual RCT general practices and OOH services	Children with suspected LRTI; 3 months to 12 years	GP CRP: N = 136 Usual Care: N = 165	≤4 min Afinion, Alere Technolo- gies AS, Oslo, Norway	 CRP <10 mg/L = Pneumonia less likely, but should not be excluded if a child is ill, or when the duration of symptoms is <6 hours CRP >100 mg/L = Pneumonia much more likely; however, such levels can also be caused by viral infections CRP 10 to 100 mg/L = Likelihood of pneumonia increases with increasing CRP levels
Verbakel, 2016 [129- 132] Belgium	Cluster RCT general practices	Children with an acute infection; 1 month to 16 years	GP CRP: N = 1730 infectious episodes in 2773 patients Usual Care: N = 1417 infec- tious episodes in 2773 patients	≤4 min Afinion AS100 Analyzer, Alere, USA	 CRP < 5 mg/L = Low level = ruling out antibiotics CRP ≥ 5 mg/L = Elevated level
Van den Bruel, 2016 [133] United Kingdom (England)	Individual RCT OOH services	Children with an acute illness: 1 month to 16 years	Physicians CRP: N = 26 Usual Care: N = 28	3-4 min Afinion, Alere Technolo- gies	 CRP < 20 mg/L = Serious infection is less likely CRP > 80 mg/L = Serious infection is more likely
Rebnord, 2016 [134,135] Norway	Individual RCT OOH services and pae- diatric walk-in emer- gency	Children with fever or any respiratory symp- toms: 0 to 6 years	NP CRP pre-tested: N = 138 Usual Care: N = 259	≤2 min QuikRead Go, Orion Diagnostica	n.r.
Do, 2016 [136] Vietnam	Individual RCT primary health-care cen- tres	Children and adults with suspected non-se- vere acute RTI: 1 to 65 years	Physician CRP: N = 1017 Usual Care: N = 1019	≤3 min CRP single test kit Ny- coCard II Reader, Alere Technologies, Norway	 General CRP ≤ 20 mg/L = No antibiotics for patients aged 6–65 years Children CRP ≤ 10 mg/L = No antibiotics for patients aged 1–5 years CRP > 20 to <50 mg/L = No specific recommendation but clinicians were advised to use their clinical discretion

Study and country	Study design and clini- cal setting	Patient population	Intervention and number randomised at baseline (N)	CRP-POCT turnaround time and manufacturer	CRP (cut-off) interpretation guidance algorithm
					 CRP ≥ 50 mg/L = Should generally receive antibiotics and hospital referral should be considered Adults CRP > 20 to <99 mg/L = No specific recommendation but clinicians were advised to use their clinical discretion CRP ≥ 100 mg/L = Should generally receive antibiotics and hospital referral should be considered
Andreeva, 2014 [137] Russia	Cluster RCT GP practices	Adults with acute cough / LRTI: ≥18 years	GP CRP: N = 8 GP offices, 101 patients Usual Care: N = 9 GP offices, 78 patients	≤5 min Afinion test system, Axis-Shield, Norway	 CRP < 20 mg/L = Antibiotics usually not needed CRP > 50 mg/L = Antibiotics could be indicated considering duration of illness
Little, 2013 [124,138,139] Spain, England, Wales, Poland, Bel- gium, The Nether- lands	Individual RCT GP practices	Adults with acute cough: ≥18 years	GP CRP: N = 1062 Usual Care: N = 870	≤5 min QuikRead CRP kits, Orion Diagnostica, Espoo, Finland	 CRP ≤ 20 mg/L = Withhold antibiotics: self-limiting LRTI CRP 21 to 50 mg/L = Withhold antibiotics for most cases: most patients have self-limiting LRTI; assess signs, symptoms, risk factors; CRP is important CRP 51 to 99 mg/L = Withhold antibiotics in the majority of cases and consider Delayed antibiotics in the minority of cases: assessment of signs, symptoms, risk factors; CRP is crucial CRP ≥ 100 mg/L = Prescribe antibiotics: severe infection
Gonzales, 2011 [142] United States	Individual RCT ED	Adults with a new cough: ≥ 18 years	NP CRP: N = 69 Usual Care: N = 62	1 min QuikRead CRP, Orion Corporation, Orion Dia- gnostica, Espoo, Finland	Low to Intermediate (<30%) probability of Pneumonia = ab- normal signs OR abnormal chest examination: • CRP < 10 mg/L = Normal = No antibiotics and no chest x- ray • CRP 10 to 99 mg/L = Intermediate: Not helpful • CRP ≥ 100 mg/L = High: Perform chest x-ray: – normal x-ray = no antibiotics – abnormal x-ray = antibiotics High (>30%) probability of Pneumonia = abnormal signs WITH abnormal chest examination: • CRP < 100 mg/L = Perform chest x-ray: – normal x-ray = no antibiotics – abnormal x-ray = antibiotics – abnormal x-ray = antibiotics – consider antibiotics regardless of chest x-ray results

Study and country	Study design and clini- cal setting	Patient population	Intervention and number randomised at baseline (N)	CRP-POCT turnaround time and manufacturer	CRP (cut-off) interpretation guidance algorithm
Cals, 2010 [143] The Netherlands	Individual RCT family practice centres	Adults with a current episode of LRTI or Rhi- nosinusitis: ≥ 18 years	NP CRP: N = 129 Usual Care: N = 129	≤3 min QuikRead CRP analys- ers, Orion Diagnostica, Espoo, Finland	 CRP < 20 mg/L = No antibiotics CRP > 100 mg/L = Immediate antibiotics CRP 20 to 99 mg/L = Delayed prescription at physicians' discretion
Cals, 2009 [123,140,141] The Netherlands	Cluster RCT GP practices	Adults with suspected LRTI: ≥ 18 years	1) GP CRP: N = 110 2) Usual Care: N = 120 3) ECST: N = 84 4) CRP + ECST; N = 117	≤3 min NycoCard II Reader, Axis-Shield, Norway	 CRP <20 mg/L = Withhold antibiotics in most patients with low values (<75% of patients with LRTI in primary care): pneumonia extremely unlikely CRP 21 to 99 mg/L = Delayed antibiotics at discretion of physicians: patients should be carefully assessed based on the combination of medical history, physical examina- tion, and CRP value: - CRP 20 to 50 mg/L = pneumonia very unlikely CRP 50 to 100 = clear infection, most likely acute bron- chitis, possibly pneumonia: combine with clinical findings; CRP is very important CRP > 100 = Immediate antibiotics: severe infection, Pneumonia more likely
Takemura, 2005 [144] Japan	Individual RCT general/internal medi- cine clinic	Children and adults with a clinically relevant fever of >37.5°C, and symptoms suspected of infection: 8 to 83	Advanced testing group: Phy- sician CRP + WBC testing be- fore initial consultation: N = 147 Usual Care: non-advanced: N = 154	CRP approx. 40–50 min; WBC 10 min CRP multichannel ana- lyser, model TBA-30FR; Toshiba, Saitama City, Japan	 CRP ≤ 5 mg/L = Normal reference intervals
Diederichsen, 2000 [145,146] Denmark	Individual RCT GP practices	Children and adults with respiratory infec- tions: 0 to 90 years	GP CRP: N = 414 Usual Care: N = 398	≤3 min NycoCard CRP Reader, Nycomed, Alere Tech- nologies, Afinion, Nor- way	 CRP < 10 mg/L = Normal CRP < 10 mg/L = Seldom the result of bacterial infection CRP < 50 mg/L = Seldom the result of bacterial infection
Melbye, 1995 [147] Norway	Individual RCT GP practices	Adults with signs of pneumonia, bronchitis, and asthma: ≥18 years	GP CRP: N = 108 Usual Care: N = 131	≤3 min NycoCard CRP Reader, Nycomed, Alere Tech- nologies, Afinion, Nor- way	 Disease duration 0-24 hours CRP < 50 mg/L = No change in clinical decision CRP ≥ 50 mg/L = Antibiotics Disease duration 1-6 days CRP < 11 mg/L = No antibiotic prescribing CRP 11-49 mg/L = No change in clinical decision CRP ≥ 50 mg/L = Antibiotics

Study and country	Study design and clini- cal setting	Patient population	Intervention and number randomised at baseline (N)	CRP-POCT turnaround time and manufacturer	CRP (cut-off) interpretation guidance algorithm
					Disease duration ≥7 days • CRP < 11 mg/L = No antibiotic prescribing • CRP 11-24 mg/L = No change in clinical decision • CRP ≥ 25 mg/L = Antibiotics

Source: compilation adapted from the most up-to-date meta-analysis on the topic: Martinez-Gonzalez et al [115].

Notes: OOH, Out-Of-Hours care services; ED, Emergency Department services; SD, standard deviation; CRP, C-Reactive Protein; ECST, Enhanced Communication Skills Training; GP, General Practice or General Practitioner; NP, nurse or Nurse Practitioner; RTI, Respiratory Tract Infection; URTI, Upper Respiratory Tract Infection; LRTI, Lower Respiratory Tract Infection; COPD, Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease; EB, Evidence-Based; n.r., not reported.

